TECHNICAL REPORT Effects of legalizing cannabis

Authors:

Jakob Manthey, Tobias Hayer, Britta Jacobsen, Jens Kalke, Sinja Klinger, Jürgen Rehm, Moritz Rosenkranz, Uwe Verthein, Marielle Wirth, Michael Armstrong, Daniel Myran, Rosalie Pacula, Rosario Queirolo, Frank Zobel

This research was undertaken at the "Institut für interdisziplinäre Sucht- und Drogenforschung (ISD)" in Hamburg, Germany. Funding was provided by the German Ministry of Health (JE2-04814-01/020).



April 2023

Table of Contents

1.	Back	ground and aims:	. 4		
2. Methods					
	2.1.	Work Package 1: literature review	5		
	2.1.1.	Search strategy			
	2.1.2.	Extraction strategy			
	2.1.3. 2.1.4.	Definitions and terminology Synthesis			
	2.1.4.	Work Package 2: expert testimony			
_					
3.		ts Work Package 1: Literature Review			
	3.1. 3.2.	Overall description of the included studies			
	3.2. 3.2.1.	Outcome class 1: crime and illegal market Illegal market			
	3.2.2.	Crime			
	3.3.	Outcome class 2: health and use	19		
	3.3.1.	Perceived availability			
	3.3.2.	Cannabis use			
	3.3.3.	Initiation			
	3.3.4. 3.3.5.	FrequencyQuantity			
	3.3.5.	Risky/problem use			
	3.3.7.	CUD			
	3.3.8.	Intoxications			
	3.3.9.	Hyperemesis			
	3.3.10				
	3.3.11 3.3.12				
	3.3.12				
	3.4.	Outcome class 3: use and health among youth			
	3.4.1.	Perceived availability			
	3.4.2.	Cannabis use	33		
	3.4.3.	Initiation	35		
	3.4.4.	Frequency			
	3.4.5.	CUD			
	3.4.6. 3.4.7.	Intoxications Hyperemesis			
	3.4.8.	Psychosis/Schizophrenia			
	3.4.9.	Use during/after pregnancy and birth outcomes			
	3.5.	Evaluation of regulation changes after legalizing cannabis	42		
	3.6.	Limitations	45		
4.	Resu	ts Work Package 2: Expert testimony	.46		
	4.1.	Question 1: Legalization and public health	47		
	4.1.1.				
	4.1.2.	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·			
	4.2.	Question 2: Legalization and cannabis use			
	4.2.1. 4.2.2.	Expert response Evidence and reasoning			
	4.3.	Question 3: Legalization and protection of youth			
	4.3.1.	Expert response			
	4.3.2.	Evidence and reasoning			
	4.4.	Question 4: Best regulations for protecting youth and public health			
	4.4.1.	Expert response			
	4.4.2. 4.5.	Evidence and reasoning Question 5: Legalization and the illegal market			
	4.5.1.	Expert response			
	4.5.2.	Evidence and reasoning			
	4.6.	Question 6: Legalization and organized crime			
	4.6.1.	Expert response			
	4.6.2.	Evidence and reasoning			
	4.7. 4.7.1.	Question 7: Illegal market and retail price of legal cannabis			
	4.7.1.	Expert response Evidence and reasoning			
	4.8.	Question 8: Separation of illegal and legal market			
	4.8.1.	Expert response			
	4.8.2.	Evidence and reasoning			
	4.9.	Expert notes	64		
5.	Resp	onses to research questions	.66		
	5.1.	Question 1: Legalization and public health			
	5.2.	Question 2: Legalization and cannabis use	66		

Q	uestion	1 3: Legalization and protection of youth	
5	.3.	Question 4: Best regulations for protecting youth and public health	
5	.4.	Question 5: Legalization and the illegal market	
5	.5.	Question 6: Legalization and organized crime	69
5	.6.	Question 7: Illegal market and retail price of legal cannabis	
5	.7.	Question 8: Separation of illegal and legal market	
6.	Sumi	mary and conclusions	70
7.	Appendices		

1. Background and aims:

Based on the coalition agreement of the governing parties from November 2021, the German government plans to legalize the consumption of cannabis for recreational purposes. The intention of this initiative is to control the quality of the drug, to prevent the transfer of contaminated substances, and to guarantee the protection of minors. Key points of this project were worked out in October 2022 and submitted to the EU Commission for review. The introduction of the legal and controlled cannabis distribution to adults will be aimed at improving the protection of youth, the health of consumers, and at curbing and preventing the black market.

To substantiate the achievability of these goals, a study was commissioned to show the current state of research on the effects of the controlled distribution of cannabis based on an international literature review and input from experts in the field. For this purpose, the scientific findings and experiences in countries that have regulated and decriminalized not only the possession and cultivation of cannabis for personal use, but also the commercial production and distribution of recreational cannabis, as well as in countries that have implemented other forms of legalization (such as the release of possession and cultivation for personal use) should be examined. These countries include, for example, Canada, Uruguay, several US states, Switzerland, and the Netherlands.

This project seeks to provide answers to the following eight questions:

- 1) How did public health indicators (e.g., morbidity, cannabis use disorders, addiction treatment, prevention) change in legalizing countries?
- 2) What do we know about the development of cannabis use (prevalence) in legalizing countries (compared to pre-legalization)?
- 3) How did the protection of youth (e.g., availability of and exposure to cannabis, use trajectories, prevention, morbidity, cannabis use disorders) change in legalizing countries? Which accompanying measures have been proven successful to protect minors?
- 4) In legalizing countries, which regulations have had positive effects on protecting youth and public health? Which regulations had negative effects? Of particular interest are limits of THC concentration and minimum legal purchasing age.
- 5) In legalizing countries, was the illegal market successfully reduced? If yes, to which degree? Is there an association between the degree of reduced illegal market and regulations, such as upper limits for THC concentration, allowing legal sales of edibles, or allowing online purchases?
- 6) How have organized crime activities in relation to cannabis changed in legalizing countries?
- 7) In legalizing countries, is there a quantifiable association between the price of legal recreational cannabis and the share of the illegal market?
- 8) Which statutory regulations have been issued to avoid interactions between legal and illegal markets? How did these regulations affect the illegal market? Of particular interest are regulations concerning the documentation of the different steps in the supply chain (from seed to sale) and access to the market (licensing models) in legalizing countries.

2. Methods

To provide evidence-based answers to the eight questions, we (1) performed a systematic literature review and (2) consulted international experts accustomed with the relevant literature. These two working packages were mostly independent from each other. In this report, the findings of each working package are first presented separately and then used to provide answers to the eight questions.

2.1. Work Package 1: literature review

The literature search was conducted by the core research team (BJ, JK, SK, JM, MR, UV, MW).

2.1.1. Search strategy

We conducted a systematic literature review (see PROSPERO registration number CRD42023391081) on various aspects of the impact of the legalization of recreational cannabis in areas such as cannabis use, public health, and crime on 11 January 2023 (Medline and PsycInfo; Embase) and 12 January 2023 (Web of Science).

Search terms concerning the areas crime, public health indicators, youth, and cannabis use, and cannabis use disorder were used. The complete search strategy can be found in *Appendix 1*, while a PRISMA flow diagram of the search and screening process can be seen in *Figure 1*. The search was completed by first screening only the title and abstracts of the n=12,713 results by BJ, JK, SK, JM, MR, UV, MW. Second, n=278 full texts were screened by JM, MR, and UV. Inconsistencies were resolved by discussions between JM and MR.



Figure 1 PRISMA flow diagram of identification of studies

Inclusion and exclusion criteria

The eight research questions (see above) were condensed into three key domains: Studies of interest had to investigate the impact of legalizing cannabis for recreational use on 1) the *illicit market* or assess the impact of legalization as a whole resp. specific regulatory measures of cannabis legalization (e.g. extent of availability, existence of upper limits for THC concentration, allowing legal sales of edibles, allowing online purchases, (minimum) prices for cannabis products, minimum legal purchasing age, and exposure to prevention campaigns) on 2) *public health* indicators (use, use disorder, health outcomes, e.g. psychosis, hyperemesis, poisonings) or 3) *youth protection*. The search strategy reflects various inclusion and exclusion criteria. Studies that met the following inclusion criteria were considered eligible and were included in the review:

Inclusion criteria that apply to all three domains:

- Quantitative or qualitative empirical studies (observational and (quasi)experimental), longitudinal studies (including pre-post-comparisons), repeated cross-sectional studies;
- published since 2012 (first legal market established);
- publication language English or German.

Inclusion criteria that apply to 1) illegal market:

- Samples of people using cannabis or samples of people selling (illicit) cannabis or samples of members of law enforcement agencies;
- studies that compare countries or federal states with or without an existing legal cannabis market;
- studies that compare the illicit market situation (market share, criminal activities) before and after legalisation of cannabis;
- (cross-sectional) studies that describe the illicit/legal market share at a given point in time (control is implicit regarding pre-legalisation period).

Inclusion criteria that apply to 2) and 3):

- General population samples (for studies requiring both users and non-users of cannabis, e.g., for prevalence rates) or samples of people using cannabis or samples of people directly affected by consequences of other's use, e.g., victims of traffic accidents in which one driver was under the influence (DUI) of cannabis;
- studies that evaluate the impact of cannabis legalization on health indicators or youth protection, e.g., in pre-/post designs or in interrupted time series analyses. The control can be the pre-legalization period or a jurisdiction that did not legalize cannabis or both (e.g., controlled interrupted time series). Additionally, studies will also be included, in which the exposure is not a binary legalization variable (yes/no) but is an indicator of one or more regulatory modalities, e.g., the increase in minimum purchasing are in one province but not in another. Thus, pre-legalization periods are not necessarily required when an adequate control condition is established in studies with measurements over time.

Studies were excluded if they met one or more of the following criteria:

- Outcomes not relevant, such as testicular cancer, housing prices, childhood asthma (1);
- Clearance rates for crimes rather than actual crimes;
- Wrong publication type, including letter to the editors with interesting data (e.g., (2, 3));

- No significance testing (e.g., Graves, Whitehill (4)).

2.1.2. Extraction strategy

We extracted study and target population details (first author, year, DOI, country, state/province, data source, representativeness, age, sex and setting of sample) and study findings (study design, main outcome details according to research questions, observation period (time pre/post legalization), definition of the date of legalization (e.g. vote, sales), and results (increase, decrease, no change) and study findings in an Excel sheet. Given the short duration of the project and the large number of studies identified, we had to restrict the extraction of study findings to the most relevant outcomes while ensuring comparability across studies. Generally, we sought to extract those findings that have the highest generalizability. This entailed several decisions, which are described in the following.

Main outcome: impact of legalization

For each study, the impact of legalization on one or more outcomes was extracted. Prior to full-text screening, a list of outcomes was specified, and this was refined during full-text screening. Finally, the following outcome categories, separated by outcome class, was agreed on:

- **Outcome class 1 (crime):** illegal market, violent crime, property crime, other crime.
- **Outcome class 2 (use/health):** use (any in any period but not explicitly during pregnancy), initiation, frequency (including daily use), quantity, cannabis use disorder (CUD, self-report or treatment), problem/risky use, hyperemesis, psychosis/schizophrenia, DUI, traffic, self-harm, poisoning (intoxication, emergency department (ED) visit for F12/T40.7), perceived availability.
- **Outcome class 3 (youth):** same as 2 but needs the majority of people to be younger than 18; this also included use during/after pregnancy, as well as birth outcomes (small for gestational age, low birth weight).

For each outcome within each outcome class, we classified the findings as follows:

- **Decrease:** significant change indicating that the legalization has had a *negative impact* on the outcome (e.g., it decreased, or it did not increase as much as in a control jurisdiction)
- *Increase:* significant change indicating that the legalization has had a *positive impact* on the outcome (e.g., it increased, or it did not decrease as much as in a control jurisdiction)
- **No change:** no significant change indicating that the legalization has had *no impact* on the outcome (e.g., it did not change, or it changed as much as in a control jurisdiction)

In most studies, statistical significance was evaluated at alpha = 5%, i.e., findings at alpha = 10% were not considered significant (e.g., Table 5 in Lu, Willits (5)). However, few studies employed different means to perform significance testing (e.g., placebo tests in synthetic controls, e.g., (6)).

Moreover, in many interrupted time series (ITS) analyses, immediate (step) and continuous (slope) changes are analyzed. Some studies report the net change at the end of a period (e.g., (7)) but some do not (e.g., (8)). When one of two parameters (step or slope) was significant, this was classified as decrease/increase. In one study, the estimates for step and slope changes were contrasting each other (e.g., Lane and Hall (9)) – in this case we only considered the immediate impact, which was nullified after some time.

Prioritization of findings within the same study:

Many studies reported only one analysis for one outcome that fell into the scope of our review. However, several studies have performed more than one analysis for one outcome of interest, e.g., subgroup analyses by gender, age and/or ethnicity. In the following, we document the prioritizations for extracting findings from the identified studies. Importantly, the documented prioritization strategy only affected findings reported within the same study, i.e., this strategy was not applied to include or exclude studies:

Legalization periods: Comparisons of various periods were undertaken, such as (general example, for actual classification, see e.g., (10)):

- A) No legalization at all
- B) Medical legalization
- C) Medical legalization and recreational legalization but no recreational retailers (only possession and/or home cultivation allowed, sometimes called decriminalization)
- D) Full recreational legalization including recreational retailers allowed

We prioritized periods that compare the implementation of legal cannabis sales (option D in the example, scenario likely to be implemented in Germany) to periods without any legalization at all (option A in the example). Unlike in Germany, the medical legalization in North America was/is not very restrictive. In practice, people can easily access cannabis for non-medical reasons under this regime. As this phenomenon is quite unique to North America and comparisons to this regime may not be as generalizable to the German setting. Accordingly, we preferred comparisons to a period of illegal cannabis (medically and recreationally), as summarized in the following: D vs A > D vs B > D vs C.

Subpopulation: If estimates were provided for a total population but also for subpopulations, we prioritized the estimates for the total population. For example, provincial/state-level estimates were preferred over subregional results (e.g., Kim, Chum (11)). If the results were opposing (i.e., increase vs. decrease), we extracted the findings for the subpopulations rather than the overall findings (e.g., findings by grade and state in Cerdá, Wall (12)).

Adjustment: We prioritized estimates from fully adjusted, as compared to crude, models.

Design: We prioritized estimates from designs that are more robust in their internal validity, i.e., in ruling out alternative explanations for the observed changes in the outcomes (other than legalization). This entailed the following hierarchy (for a detailed description of the study designs, see **3.1**):

- Difference-in-difference > pre/post designs (Wallace, Parnes (13))
- Synthetic controls > difference in difference (e.g., Thacker, Martin (14))
- Lagged longitudinal panels > repeated cross-sectional analyses (e.g., Zuckermann, Battista (15))

Target group and outcome prioritizations: There were several prioritizations made for various findings reported in the studies:

- Outcomes that are specific to cannabis use:
 - Cannabis-related > any traffic fatalities (e.g., Hansen, Miller (16))
- Denominators that are more generalizable:
 - Fatal crashes per motor vehicles > fatal crashes per all crashes (17)
 - Traffic rate per 1 billion VMT > age-adjusted rates (state population; (18))
 - Per capita > per all-cause ED visits (7)
- The target population is more relevant for Germany

• Drivers of light motor vehicles > motorcyclists (17)

Birth outcomes: Cannabis use during pregnancy may be related to a number of adverse birth outcomes but we only considered those outcomes with the best available evidence, i.e., "small for gestational age" and "low birthweight". Thus, we prioritized birth weight over pre-term birth (e.g., Roberts, Raifman (19)) and did not consider other outcomes, such as risk for admission to neonatal intensive care unit (e.g., (20)).

Prevalence estimates: Whenever both lifetime and some form of current use (e.g., 12-months or 30day) were reported, we prioritized the current use estimates because changes in lifetime consumption is less relevant to assess the risks associated with cannabis use. When results from both self-reported and toxicological analyses, e.g., urine drug tests, were reported (e.g., (21, 22)) we extracted both findings.

2.1.3. Definitions and terminology

Across studies, the reporting of the same phenomena varied greatly. To standardize the reporting and to allow for comparisons across studies, we defined outcomes and other terms:

Outcome definitions:

Use: defined by the consumption of cannabis in a given period (e.g., lifetime, past 30 days). This is often assessed via self-report but also by toxicological analyses (e.g., urine screen).

Frequency: defined by frequency of use in the past month or past year. For past-month use frequency, a variety of response scales, binary response categories or absolute number of use days were employed in the studies, such as number of days used; (almost) daily use: yes/no; 20 use days or more yes/no; 0 days, 1–2 days, 3–5 days, 6–9 days, 10–19 days, >=20 days. Use occasions were assessed using scales like 0 times, 1 or 2 times, 3 to 9 times, 10–19 times, 20–39 times, or 40 or more times; 1 –20 occasions, 21+ occasions. For past-year use, frequency was assessed with response options such as <1 times per month, 1–3/month, 1–6/ week, every day; \geq weekly yes/no; every other day, 2-3 times per week, once weekly, 2-3 times per month; 10+ days/month. In most studies, cannabis frequency measures were analyzed within a sample of users, but not in all studies. Whenever the analyses were conducted both for the total sample and for users only, we chose the estimates from the latter analyses (i.e., users only, e.g., Cerdá, Mauro (23); Zellers, Ross (24)). If we used for example prevalence of daily use in the general population rather than in the population of users, this would be largely confounded by changes in any use, which we already assessed in another outcome. Thus, to assess changes in use patterns among people who use cannabis, we preferred to use frequency estimates among people who use cannabis.

DUI = driving under the influence: defined as driving (a motor vehicle) within a short period after having used cannabis. DUI was assessed either as a self-report (e.g., Rotermann (25)) or based on toxicological analyses (e.g., no THC limit reported: (26); various limits: Couper and Peterson (27); Tefft and Arnold (28)) or both self-report and toxicological analyses (Eichelberger (21)). In one study (29), THC limits were >0, ≥ 2 or ≥ 5 ng/ml and we chose the ≥ 2 ng/ml limit that is close to the most commonly used legal threshold in European countries (6 out of 16 countries had 1ng/ml: (30)) and is more indicative of recent intoxication than the >0ng/ml threshold.

CUD = cannabis use disorder: defined by a) hospitalizations (inpatient, overnight stays) of an adult for any ICD code related to cannabis use, b) treatment for cannabis-related problems (inpatient, outpatient), c) diagnoses (e.g., in surveys, interviews) or d) screening instruments (e.g., CUDIT-R).

We grouped a) and b) which are based on data collected in healthcare settings as "CUD (healthcare)", which indicates some form of treatment for cannabis problems. Respective cases were for example identified in the US-based "Treatment Episode Dataset-Admissions" (TEDS-A; (31)) or were based on data on hospital admissions (e.g., (32)). We considered c) and d) as separate category "CUD (survey)" which comprise data on diagnoses (e.g., Martins, Segura (33)) or self-reported cannabis-related problems (e.g., (34)) collected in survey data in non-clinical settings.

Intoxication: accidental or voluntary intoxication by cannabis that required medical attention: defined by a) visit to emergency department (ED) or b) call to poison center; for children, this could also include hospitals because we assume no CUD to form before the age of 15; in most studies, cases were defined using primary ICD codes related to cannabis (ICD-9 – not cannabis specific: E854.1, E939.6, 969.6; ICD-10: F12.x, T40.7), but in one study this also covered secondary codes, i.e., injuries or other main codes in which cannabis contributed were considered (Yeung, Weaver (35)). Some studies also used other codes (e.g., ICD-10 codes reflective of drugs other than cannabis: T40 in Wang, Le Lait (36)).

Traffic: There are a range of outcomes related to traffic motor vehicle crashes that have been analyzed in the literature. This includes traffic injuries resulting in ED admissions (see e.g., (37)) but also fatalities (e.g., (17, 18))

Use during pregnancy: defined by cannabis consumption during any day of pregnancy. This was often based on self-report but also toxicological analyses – mostly urine drug screen tests and covered various periods of pregnancy. For urine drug screening tests, various thresholds were used, e.g., 50 ng THC per mL urine (38, 39).

Other terms:

The terms legalization and commercialization are sometimes used interchangeably in the literature (e.g., commercialization = allowing retail: Shi and Liang (10)). Some studies describe the period in which cannabis possession is legal but sales are not, as decriminalization (e.g., Thomas, Dickerson-Young (40)). We are using the following definitions:

Legalization: defined as establishing a legal market for recreational cannabis. Importantly, not all studies evaluated the impact of a legal market but evaluated the short-term effects of allowing possession and home cultivation but not (yet) legal sales. These studies were still included in the analyses, but we addressed this limitation by performing separate analyses for long-term effects, defined as at least two years follow-up (it did not take longer than two years to set up a legal retail market in any jurisdiction).

Commercialization: defined as the relaxation of rules on sales restrictions. For example, when Canada allowed the sale of edibles or Ontario eliminated the license cap (studied e.g., in (41)).

2.1.4. Synthesis

First, we give a general overview of the studies that we included in the literature review by describing key study characteristics, such as geographical variations, study populations, and outcomes reported. Second, we give a detailed summary of the study type groups that we have identified. Third, we summarize and present the studies for each outcome and for each outcome class (1: illegal market/crime; 2: use and health among adults; 3: use and health among adolescents) separately. For each outcome, we give the total number of studies, describe the geographical variation, define outcome subtypes, if required (e.g., different approaches to assess CUD), and evaluate the study designs.

The description of the studies focusses on the results as extracted according to the extraction strategy (see **2.1.2**). In case of conflicting findings, certain studies were considered of greater importance to derive conclusions. In particular, we highlighted findings of studies that a) included nationwide data or data from more than one state/province, b) covered follow-up periods longer than 3 years, c) considered data from non-legalizing jurisdictions to strengthen the internal validity. Lastly, we presented graphical summaries for outcomes with more than 9 studies to facilitate understanding.

2.2. Work Package 2: expert testimony

For the expert testimony, we created a questionnaire that contained a brief introduction and the eight research questions. For each research question, we asked the experts to provide a response as free text and then cite a) direct empirical evidence, b) indirect empirical evidence, and c) theoretical considerations. This classification of responses served to separate insights that are based on (direct or indirect) empirical observations from considerations that are plausible but lack data and from personal opinions. The empty questionnaire including the operationalization of these response classifications can be found in *Appendix 2*.

The questionnaire was sent to five experts (David Hammond, Daniel Myran, Rosalie Pacula, Rosario Queirolo, Frank Zobel) all of which are involved in evaluating cannabis policies in their country. The selection of experts was based on covering expertise in health consequences of cannabis legalization (the focus of this study, see 8 questions) from the three countries with legal cannabis markets (Canada, USA, Uruguay). Canada was aimed to be represented by two experts because this is the only high-income country that has fully regulated the recreational cannabis market at the federal level - as planned in Germany. Finally, we also included an expert from a European country with a liberalized cannabis policy (Switzerland) to ensure a European perspective.

Of the five experts contacted, four have returned the questionnaire. Due to non-response, David Hammond was replaced by Michael Armstrong (also a researcher based in Canada). The five expert responses to the questionnaire were compiled in one document. Based on this compilation of expert responses, a concise consensus statement for each question was developed by JM. The resulting document with the compilation of expert responses and the proposed consensus statements were then returned to the experts one week ahead of a focus group meeting.

This focus group meeting was held on the 6th of March 2023 and was moderated by JM. The focus group entailed a discussion of the proposed consensus statements. During the discussion, the experts stressed several points which were insufficiently covered in the written consensus statement. Based on these discussions, the written consensus statement was further refined by JM and distributed for a final round among the five experts. After some minor changes, a final version of the consensus statement was then approved by the experts.

3. Results Work Package 1: Literature Review

3.1. Overall description of the included studies

Overall, we included n = 164 studies in this review. The majority of studies were conducted in the USA (n=120) and only n = 40 and n = 4 studies present data from Canada and Uruguay, respectively. An overview of the number of studies by study type and outcome is presented in *Figure 2*. As shown, the majority of studies identified reported on cannabis use outcomes, as well as health care contacts for intoxications and CUD.



Figure 2. Number of studies per outcome and country

Study designs

The following study designs were employed:

Pre/post: these studies include repeated cross-sectional or longitudinal samples with data collected in one or more legalizing jurisdictions, but not in control (i.e., non-legalizing) jurisdictions. In most pre/post studies, the data was collected for the pre and post time independently, e.g., by separate assessments of different (repeated cross-sectional) or the same (longitudinal) persons. In few exceptions, retrospective assessments were performed to collect information on the pre-period during the post period (e.g., Kerr, Ye (42)), which may be confounded by memory biases. The pre/post studies are the weakest in establishing causality because they did not control for secular trends (were increases already observed before legalization?) nor did they assess whether changes were specific to the legalizing jurisdiction (and did not occur in non-legalizing jurisdictions).

ITS = Interrupted time series analyses: this study design is usually based on aggregate data from one (or more) jurisdiction(s) where cannabis was legalized. The main difference to the pre/post design is that it controls for secular trends. For example, if cannabis use has increased pre-legalization and it continues to increase post-legalization in the same rate, this would be captured in ITS but not in pre/post designs. Thus, this design is more robust to rule out alternative explanations. Classic applications of ITS are analyses of aggregated health care data (e.g., monthly counts of cannabis-related diagnoses: (7)), but we also considered analyses of individual data from several repeated cross-sectional surveys to be an ITS if they controlled for secular trends (see e.g., Gonçalves, Levy (43)).

DiD = difference-in-difference: In this study design the rate of change in the legalizing jurisdictions are compared against the rate of change in a control jurisdiction, where cannabis was not legalized. The choice of control is crucial and should be as similar as possible to the legalizing jurisdiction during the pre-period, however, this choice is based on human decisions or driven by data availability. Usually, repeated cross-sectional surveys are analyzed (e.g., (23)). In some studies, data from control jurisdictions were collected and presented but not explicitly included as control condition in the analyses (e.g., because of violating the parallel trend assumption: Chung, Salottolo (44); Lane and Hall (9)) – these results were then classified as pre/post or ITS.

Synthetic controls: As DiD, this study design also compares the changes post-legalization to the trend observed in a control jurisdiction, where cannabis was not legalized. It is however, superior to the DiD design because it creates a control condition that is statistically very similar to the legalizing jurisdiction, which is why we chose to only report the findings from synthetic controls when also DiD results are presented (e.g., Thacker, Martin (14)). In contrast to DiD studies, the control jurisdiction is not selected by humans, but it is generated from a "donor pool" of control jurisdictions. It is considered one of the strongest study designs for ruling out alternative explanations, however, its validity still relies on the selection of jurisdictions for the donor pool.

Lagged longitudinal: In this study design, data was collected from at least 2 cohorts in the same jurisdiction where cannabis was legalized (no data from control jurisdiction). In this design, one cohort was observed only pre-legalization while the other was observed pre- and post-legalization, which allows to identify within-individual changes that may be attributable to the legalization (e.g., Stormshak, Caruthers (45)). This study design is superior to the simple pre/post design with longitudinal data because it allows to control for the effect of aging, assuming that the age effect is the same in both cohorts.

Longitudinal with control: In this study design, data was collected longitudinally before and after the legalization in jurisdictions where cannabis was legalized and where it was not. Thus, some participants did not live in a state with legal market (= control). This design is similar to DiD but as it relies on multiple measurements from the same individual, it allows to study within-participant changes related to the legalization (e.g., Bailey, Tiberio (46); Kan, Beardslee (47)). The disadvantage is

that these panels are ageing, which can be controlled for by recruiting additional, younger cohort members over time (e.g., Orsini, Vuolo (48)).

Twin designs: In two studies, co-twin control designs were used (Zellers, Ross (49); Zellers, Ross (24)). These designs allow for the differentiation of environmental (e.g., legalization) and biological (e.g., genetic predisposition) determinants of behavior and are thus highly regarded tools in establishing causality.

3.2. Outcome class 1: crime and illegal market

3.2.1. Illegal market

A central criterion for the legalization of cannabis for recreational use relates to the intended reduction of the illegal market. In this context, a total of n=11 studies provide empirical data on the extent to which this goal has been achieved as described in the following.

<u>Canada</u>

A total of n=6 studies with data on the illegal market in Canada were identified.

A first snapshot of the legal vs. illegal market situation in Canada was provided by Mahamad, Wadsworth (50). Analyzing market data from government listings and online directories for the first two months after legalization (November and December 2018) suggested that a total of n=185 legal retailers (35% government-run and 65% privately-run) competed against n=944 illegal retailers.

In a second study, the trajectory of the legal market share during the first year of legalization was estimated by comparing sales volumes to the estimated cannabis demand of about 926 tons (51). According to that study, the legal recreational cannabis market share was estimated to have started at 8% in the first month post legalization (October 2018) and increased to almost 24% one year later (September 2019). This magnitude varied widely between single provinces ranging from Ontario with 13% to Prince Edward Island with 70%. Factors such as product availability (i.e., only minimal production shortages), density of legal stores, and retail prices were main determinants of the legal market shares.

Data from several surveys shed further light on the development of the legal market. The National Cannabis Survey provided data for three studies. In the first study, responses from before (1st-3rd quarter 2018) and after (all four quarters 2019) the legislative change were compared, suggesting that the share of consumers who partially or exclusively obtained cannabis from legal sources increased from just under 23% to 52% (25). Similarly, Hathaway, Cullen (52) estimated that, on average, legalization reduced illegal cannabis purchases by 37% within the first year. Extending the follow-up data up to the 4th quarter of 2020 showed that the proportion of individuals (also) using legal sources to obtain cannabis increased by about threefold (from 23% in 2018 to now over 68% in 2020; Rotermann (53). According to these studies, several correlations could be observed. On average, residents in Quebec and Ontario had the highest probability of illegal purchases, while the lowest probability of illegal purchases was observed in British Columbia. Further analyses showed that being a high intensity user, younger age (<64 years), having an education less than a high school diploma, and consumer preferences (nominating price and access as important) predicted continuing buying cannabis from a dealer (52). However, the decline in consuming cannabis from illegal sources appear to be independent of the level of cannabis expenditures (25).

The International Cannabis Policy Study is another survey providing insights on the legal cannabis market share by product type using data up until 2021. According to Wadsworth, Rynard (54), more consumers reported using products that solely came from legal/authorized sources in 2021 compared to 2020. This trend holds true for ten product types with 49% for solid concentrates at the lower end of the spectrum (2020: 37%) to 82% for drinks at the upper end of the spectrum (2020: 71%). For dried flowers, which were already legalized in 2019, this trend was observed over 3 years (2019: 37%; 2021: 54%). Compared to occasional consumers, frequent consumers reported more often that some of their products (1-99%) stem from legal sources (vs. none). Interestingly, the likelihood of purchasing cannabis flowers from legal sources was lower for residents of British Colombia vs. those in Quebec – thus, somehow contrary to the findings from Hathaway, Cullen (52)

who determined that, in 2019, respondents from Quebec were most likely to buy illegal cannabis while respondents from British Colombia were the least likely.

USA

A total of n = 4 studies with data on the illegal market in the US were identified.

A key study analyzed wastewater in Washington state to quantify the extent of cannabis use in the population via the measurement of a THC metabolite (55). The study spanned 3 years and covered 8 months before the first legal retail stores opened in August 2014. The findings found that the growth of THC sales at legal retail shops was about 70% larger than the growth in THC exposure in wastewater. Thus, this suggests that the legal market has replaced a large proportion of the illegal market, while THC consumption has grown overall.

A second study assessed how self-reported cannabis selling has changed in a sample of young males with contact to the criminal justice system (47). In a multi-site, longitudinal study participants were sampled from two different states: California where recreational cannabis was legalized and Pennsylvania where recreational cannabis use was still prohibited. Compared to pre-legalization (in California in 2016), the rates of illicit cannabis dealing increased among respondents from Pennsylvania but not from California post-legalization. Also, the impact of the legislative change was not dependent on the age of the respondents (below or above 21 years as the threshold to legally consume cannabis).

Another research approach dealt with pooled administrative and crowdsourced data to explore net effects of cannabis legalization on illegal market developments (56). Employing a DiD study design to examine changes within and between US states with (n = 11) and without (n = 40) recreational cannabis laws, the legalization of cannabis has led to declines in law enforcement seizures of cannabis, but also other drugs such as heroin or methamphetamine. The reduced number of seizures may be indicative of a less active illegal market and/or shifts in the priorities of law enforcement agencies.

Worrall, Han (57) took advantage of the fact that it remained illegal to ship cannabis through the United States Postal Service, even though cannabis has been legalized in some states, in his study. Consequently, seizures by the United States Postal Inspection Service were used as an indicator for illegal market activities. State-level panel data between 2010 and 2019 were analyzed to explore the effects of legalization. After controlling for different law enforcement and population factors, the results consistently showed that recreational legalization was not associated with increased or decreased seizures relative to criminalization states.

<u>Uruguay</u>

The only study from Uruguay (58) was based on a pre-post design with two independent samples of frequent cannabis users (i.e., consuming cannabis at least weekly). These samples were interviewed in 2014 with the onset of regulation implementation (n = 298) and in 2017 (n = 289). Results showed that cannabis users gradually moved to the legal market and, in particular, to the gray market. The gray market covers cannabis that was initially legally sourced (e.g., bought in a pharmacy) but distributed in some illegal way (e.g., purchasing from friends). In detail, in 2014 legal access modes were preferred by 0.6% of participants, illegal modes by 78%, and gray modes by 22%. Three years later, the respective numbers were 14% (legal), 41% (illegal), and 44% (gray). No substantial differences existed between cannabis users who switch to legality and those who remain in contact with the illegal market in terms of their sociodemographic profile and their consumption patterns.

Conclusion

The identified studies mostly converge on the fact that the illegal market can be successfully reduced by cannabis legalization. This shift appears to be gradual and continuous, but its extent depends on user preferences, product categories, and market factors (e.g., availability and pricing). Additionally, the barriers to purchase legal cannabis appear to change over time. Overall, a quickly growing legal market appears to effectively reduce the illegal market but it may also stimulate demand in its own e.g., by introducing new products or lowering prices to compete with the illegal market.

3.2.2. Crime

In n = 13 studies, the impact of cannabis legalization on crime outcomes were studied. We did not find any study examining the legalization impact on organized crime. Studies on drug-related and specifically cannabis-related arrests were excluded because it has been robustly established that legalizing cannabis substantially reduces arrest rates for cannabis possession (see e.g., Gunadi and Shi (59)). Here, we identified studies that examined the impact of cannabis legalization on property and violent crimes, as well as certain subtypes (e.g., car theft for property crimes or aggravated assault for violent crimes). Other crimes (e.g., public disorder) were considered in three studies.

In all except one study (from Canada: Callaghan, Vander Heiden (60)), the impact of legalization on crime was studied with data from legalizing as well as control jurisdictions in the US using DiD designs or synthetic controls. In most studies, crime rates in entire states were compared to states where cannabis was not legalized. In n = 4 studies, however, the control jurisdiction were those communities within a legalizing state where legal cannabis sales have not (yet) occurred (14, 61, 62, 63). Thus, the internal validity of the findings on crimes can be assessed as comparably high.

Violent crime

A total of n = 3 studies found evidence that violent crime has increased following the implementation of cannabis legalization in Colorado (63) and (64, 65). In contrast, n = 9 studies found no evidence for the legalization to have impacted rates of violent crimes in Colorado (61, 62), Oregon (66), Washington (14, 67), as well as Colorado and Washington (5, 68, 69), and in a nationwide sample (states not reported; Sabia, Dave (70)). No single study reported that legalization decreased the rates of violent crimes. Thus, there is mixed evidence on whether the legalization of cannabis has increased violent crimes in the US. The single study conducted in Canada (nationwide) found no increases in violent crimes following the legalization (60).

Property crime

Studies on property crimes found increases related to legalizing cannabis in Colorado (62, 63, 68), and Oregon (65). No impact was identified in Colorado (61), Washington (14, 68), as well as in Colorado and Washington (5, 69), and in a national sample (states not reported; Sabia, Dave (70)). A single study found that property crimes decreased in Washington following the legalization of cannabis (67). Thus, the US-based evidence on the impact of cannabis legalization on property crimes is mixed. For Canada, the only study identified found that property crimes were unaffected by the legalization (60).

Other crime

For criminal activities unrelated to property or violent crimes, three studies were identified. Two studies assessed changes in public disorder in Colorado, suggesting no impact (62) or an increase following the legalization (63). Another study examined offenses that were not classified as property, violent, or drug offenses and included – among others – trespassing, prostitution, and liquor violation (14). No change in the occurrence of these crimes were found.

Conclusion

We have not found a single study on the impact on organized crime. Studies on cannabis-related crimes were not considered because it was a priori known that legalization massively reduces arrests for possession – which make up the vast majority of cannabis-related crimes.

The reviewed literature on the impact of cannabis legalization on crime outcomes – mainly violent and property crimes – includes many methodologically sound studies, but the findings are heterogeneous and mostly limited to few western US states. Importantly, none of the studies have attempted to identify the causal pathway that would explain changes in crime outcomes. However, there are some suggested explanations.

According to some studies, one explanation for the legalization to possibly increase violent crimes is related to the gateway hypothesis (see e.g., Wu, Wen (65)). According to this hypothesis, cannabis use is an entry-point for other (illegal) substance use, which can cause social drift and violent behavior. However, this hypothesis is disputed and the causal pathway for initiating use of other (illegal) substances, or for exerting violent behavior, is not well understood. Yet, there is robust evidence that cannabis use, in particular heavy use, is associated with violent behavior (71), which would make it plausible that violent crimes may increase following the legalization – assuming that cannabis use is increasing (see section *3.3.1*). For property crimes, the observed increase in some US states has been linked to the fact that cannabis remains illegal at the federal level, which requires retailers to rely on cash payments because they are not allowed to use bank transactions for cannabis retail activities. Thus, cannabis retailers can be an attractive target for burglaries – a common type of property crime, which may sometime also involve violent behavior, i.e., violent crimes. In a completely legal environment, as planned in Germany, such causal pathway would be eliminated.

Based on the available evidence, it can be assumed that legalizing cannabis in Germany will not decrease violent or property crimes. Moreover, it appears unlikely that the legalization of cannabis will increase criminal activities in the short run.

3.3. Outcome class 2: health and use

This section describes the impact of cannabis legalization on adults, defined as samples with less than 50% respondents aged 17 or younger. For more details on the respondents' age, see **Appendix 3**.

3.3.1. Perceived availability

The perceived availability of cannabis among adults was studied in only n = 1 study from Canada. In Ontario, up to 10 months post legalization, a selective sample of young adult (mean age 19 years) survey respondents reported no change in the perceived availability of cannabis (72). It should be acknowledged that this period was associated with very strict sales controls and about one third of respondents were below the legal age of 19 to be allowed to purchase cannabis legally in this province.

Conclusion

There are too few empirical studies to make generalized conclusions on the impact of cannabis legalization on perceived availability among adults.

3.3.2. Cannabis use

We identified a total of n = 45 studies reporting on the impact of cannabis legalization on cannabis use. Those studies collected data primarily in the US (n = 32) but also in Canada (n = 12) and Uruguay (n = 1). In about two out of three studies, only data from legalizing jurisdictions were analyzed (n =29), while the remaining studies also included data from control jurisdictions (n = 16). Among the latter studies, the majority adopted DiD study designs (n = 15), but we also found n = 1 study with a co-twin control design (24).



Figure 3. Study findings on the impact of cannabis legalization on adult use outcomes, by use of external control, country, and length of follow-up. All studies provided one estimate, except for (6, 23, 73, 74, 75), which provided two or three estimates because of inconsistent age-stratified findings or because of different outcome definitions (e.g., past-year vs. past-month use).

Across all n = 45 studies, a total of n = 51 findings were extracted. For one study (23), the findings differed by age group (18-25 vs 26+ years) and could not be collapsed. For n = 4 other studies (22, 73, 74, 75), results for different consumption indicators (e.g., cannabis use but no tobacco use vs. cannabis and tobacco co-use; past-year vs. past-month use) were reported. Of all n = 51 findings, n = 36 or 71% suggested that cannabis use has increased following the legalization of cannabis, while the remaining studies suggested no change and not a single study suggested decreased cannabis use. Looking only at studies that employed samples representative of the target population did not change this pattern (21 out of 30 findings: 70%).

A breakup of the study findings by country and length of follow-up post legalization is illustrated in *Figure 3*. In Uruguay, the single study identified (76) found no change in cannabis use rates among adults following cannabis legalization. In the US, the share of results suggesting that cannabis legalization was followed by increased use rates was 75%, similar to Canada (67%). The increasing trend of cannabis legalization in the US was also observed when considering data from jurisdictions that did not legalize cannabis as external controls (n = 20 findings, 75% suggesting an increase).

Moreover, there was a trend suggesting that studies with a follow-up of two years or longer postlegalization in US states were more likely to find increased cannabis use (n = 10 findings: 80%) than those with a shorter follow-up (n = 11 findings: 64%). This was similar in Canada (n = 1 finding with longer follow-up: 100% increase; n = 10 findings with shorter follow-up: 60%), but not in Uruguay (n = 3 findings with longer follow-up: 0% increase).

Some key studies shed light on the magnitude of change in cannabis consumption. Analyzing the impact of cannabis legalization in Colorado, Washington, Alaska, and Oregon on self-reported use in the past 30 days, Cerdá and colleagues found no significant changes among the population aged 18 to 25 years, but a 28% higher likelihood to report use among those 26 years or older (23). This translates in a prevalence increase from 5.7% to 7.1%. Findings from another study suggests that the gap in cannabis consumption between states with and without legal cannabis markets grows over time. Bae and colleagues analyzed data from 18- to 26-year-old college students from Colorado and Washington and compared them against students from other US states with non-legal cannabis markets (77). At the end of a follow up of 6 years, the likelihood of reporting past-month cannabis use was 63% percent higher for students from these states as compared to student from other states – up from 26% in year two post-legalization.

The key disadvantage of self-reported cannabis use is that it may be confounded by the fact that the people are more willing to disclose this previously illegal behavior. Thus, it is possible that cannabis use itself has not changed but only the likelihood to report it. There are some findings using nonsurvey data on consumption that can be used to address this concern. One study relied on results from nationwide workplace drug tests. According to Hollingsworth, Wing (73), the odds that a workplace test for THC was positive increased by 35% after the retail sales started in those US states that legalized cannabis up to 2019. Another study showed that the levels of THC in wastewater in the state of Washington increased after retail sales started in 2014 (55). Two further studies focused on clinical samples. In the first sample of patients admitted to an emergency department in two hospitals in Massachusetts, a 7% increase in the odds of a THC positive test results was found (78). The share of patients testing positive for THC was 18% before medical cannabis was legalized and it rose to 25% after the start of retail sales. In Ontario, cannabis legalization appeared to have no impact on cannabis use according to both self-report and urine drug screening in a sample of patients with opioid use disorders (22). Lastly, two studies present data on THC levels among deceased persons. In New Brunswick, the proportion of cannabinoid-positive samples increased postlegalization (20.6% versus 17.1% based on a sample of 3,060 dead persons), but this difference was not statistically significant after correcting for multiple comparisons (79). In Nevada, THC positivity following cannabis legalization increased in similar magnitude in a sample of 20,636 deceased persons (10.7% versus 8.6%), which was statistically significant according to the study authors (80).

Conclusion

The majority of studies using self-report or objective data on THC consumption indicate increasing prevalence of use among adults following the legalization of cannabis, especially in the long run. While this pattern is rather consistent for studies conducted in the US and Canada, cannabis legalization appears to not have impacted cannabis use rates in Uruguay. Thus, it appears reasonable to assume that cannabis use may increase in Germany if a legal approach similar to the North American models would be adopted.

3.3.3. Initiation

To better understand how cannabis use has changed post-legalization, the likelihood to initiate use is insightful. We found n = 2 studies measuring cannabis use initiation in the US. Both studies analyzed

nationally representative samples and found an increased likelihood to start using cannabis postlegalization. The first study followed up adults aged 21 years and older from across the USA in a longitudinal study. Respondents who reportedly did not use cannabis at baseline were about 70% more likely to have used cannabis at follow up, when they resided in one of four states that legalized cannabis (California, Massachusetts, Nevada or Maine) between the baseline and follow-up assessment (81). In an analysis of repeated cross-sectional survey data, initiation of use was measured as the first use in the past 2 years. According to the findings, respondents aged 18 and older were about 32% more likely to initiate use when they resided in states that opened retail stores (73).

Conclusion

We identified two studies with robust methodologies on the impact of cannabis legalization on cannabis use initiation. Based on the findings, it can be cautiously concluded that legalization in US states has increased the likelihood of adult non-users to initiate cannabis consumption.

3.3.4. Frequency

Frequency of cannabis use among adults was studied in n = 24 studies from Canada (n = 8), USA (n = 15), and Uruguay (n = 1). Each study provided one study finding, except for one study which described frequency changes stratified for different age groups (23). As described in the methods section, frequency was measured with quite different items and some studies only considered current users, while others also considered non-users. In half of the studies (n = 8), the impact of legalization was examined without considering data from external controls. The remaining studies employed DiD designs (n = 8), or longitudinal with control (n = 2), or twin study designs (n = 2).

The majority of study findings suggested that cannabis use frequency has not changed (n = 14 or 56%), with the remaining largely suggesting increased (n = 10 or 40%) rather than decreased frequency (n = 1 or 4%). Looking only at studies with representative samples increases the share of findings suggestive of no change (n = 11 or 69%) as compared to increased use frequency (31%). As shown in *Figure 4*, most studies with at least two years of follow-up data suggest no changes or decreased cannabis use frequency. The perhaps largest study on this topic showed that legalization in Colorado, Washington, Alaska, and Oregon was not linked to an increased proportion of frequent use in age groups 18-25 and 26+ (23).



Figure 4. Study findings on the impact of cannabis legalization on adult use frequency outcomes, by use of external control, country, and length of follow-up. All studies provided one estimate, except for Cerdá, Mauro (23), which provided two estimates because of age-stratified findings.

There are n = 2 studies with a follow-up period with at least two years that reported increased frequency. The first study from Canada found that prevalence of daily or near daily use among (using and non-using) adults increased from 5.4% in 2018 to 7.9% in 2020 (53). As any current use in the past 3-months also increased by a similar magnitude in this period, the increase in frequency was likely due to an increase of new users, rather than changes in current users. Another Canadian study with longitudinal data on self-reported cannabis consumption confirmed this hypothesis. They found that the overall increased use frequency was due to previously non-users that had not only initiated cannabis use, but also increased their use frequency during legalization, while people who used cannabis prior to legalization used it overall less frequently (34).

The second study reporting that cannabis legalization was linked to increased cannabis frequency compared twins aged 24-49 years that lived in Colorado or in states with non-legal cannabis markets (49). Analyzing data from before and up to five years after start of legal sales in Colorado, they measured frequency as the number of days used in the past 180 days, which included 0 use days and thus the results could be driven by increased any use, i.e., initiation of cannabis use. A second study

analyzing the same sample confirmed this hypothesis, as it showed that frequency among recent users did not change (24).

Conclusion

Among adults that use cannabis, use frequency was not impacted by cannabis legalization. Any increase in frequent use in the population is likely to due to an increase of new cannabis users.

3.3.5. Quantity

One study from Ontario analyzed how use quantities changed following the legalization in 2018. According to the findings, adults aged (on average) 35 years slightly increased their average consumption by 0.03 gram on a typical use day. Furthermore, subgroup analyses suggest that the overall increase in mean quantities was driven by increased use among formerly non-users, while people who used cannabis pre-legalization decreased their use (34).

Conclusion

Based on only one study from Canada, general conclusions on the impact of cannabis legalization on cannabis use quantities cannot be drawn. However, in Canada, legalization appeared to have not had a major impact on cannabis use quantities.

3.3.6. Risky/problem use

Only n = 1 study identified provided insights on the impact of cannabis legalization on risky use. The data was collected in urban areas in Uruguay and suggest that risky use among young adults (ages 18 to 21) has followed a similar trend as in Chile, where cannabis was not legalized (76).

Conclusion

Based on only one study from Uruguay, general conclusions on the impact of cannabis legalization on risky cannabis use cannot be drawn. However, in Uruguay, legalization appeared to have not impacted risky cannabis use among young adults.

3.3.7. CUD

A total of n = 16 studies evaluated the impact of cannabis legalization on CUD in adult samples, of which n = 13 were conducted in the USA and n = 5 analyzed data from Canada. As summarized in *Figure 5*, we differentiate between two different types of CUD outcomes: a) data collected in healthcare settings, reflective of treatment demand, and b) data collected through self-report in surveys, reflective of treatment need.



Figure 5. Study findings on the impact of cannabis legalization on CUD among adults, by country. All studies provided one estimate, except for Cerdá, Mauro (23) which provided two estimates for different age groups (18-25 and 26+).

CUD healthcare

In most of the n = 12 studies on CUD in healthcare settings, simple pre/post and ITS analyses were conducted, but n = 5 studies adopted DiD study designs, i.e., they included data from states where cannabis was not legalized (70, 82, 83, 84) or from communities in the same state where cannabis retailers have not (yet) opened (85).

The majority of US studies suggest increasing occurrence of CUD in healthcare settings following the legalization of cannabis in Colorado (82, 85, 86, 87, 88), Colorado and Washington (89), or twelve legalizing states (84). One study found no change following the legalization in a nationwide sample in the USA (states not reported; Mennis, McKeon (83)). Data from Canada suggests no changes in Quebec (90) or decreases in Quebec (91) or increases in Ontario (32).

Restricting the CUD healthcare studies to analyses of data with control jurisdictions found increases in healthcare settings in three studies (82, 84, 85) that analyzed hospitalizations for cannabis-related problems. For example, Delling and colleagues found that admissions for cannabis abuse diagnoses in Colorado increased to a larger extent than in New York (+27%) or Oklahoma (+16%; Delling, Vittinghoff (82)). Similarly, communities in which cannabis retailers opened experienced an increase of cannabis-related hospital discharges (+4.8 per 1,000 discharges; Gunadi (85)). The most recent study on this topic found that the prevalence of CUD diagnoses among veterans aged 18 to 75 years increased from 1.4% to 2.6% between 2005 and 2019 in those states that legalized cannabis for recreational purposes. About 10% of this increase was estimated to be attributable to legalizing cannabis (84).

Two other studies on CUD with a DiD design did not analyze hospital admission data but focused on the provision of treatment for substance use disorder in public and private treatment centers. Both studies did not find that the legalization impacted the admission rates for CUD (70, 83). Notably, one of the two studies restricted the analyses to non-criminal justice referrals, which could confound the impact of cannabis legalization because declining arrests following legalization may also reduce criminal justice referrals to the treatment system. According to the study findings, the legalization of cannabis did not impact the rates of CUD treatment among young adults (age 18 to 25; Mennis, McKeon (83)).

CUD survey

In n = 4 studies from the US (23, 33, 49) and Canada (34) self-reported data on CUD diagnoses or cannabis-related problems were analyzed. One study reported findings separately for younger (18-25 years) and older (26+ years) adults (23), resulting in five findings (see also *Figure 5*).

Using survey data from adults aged 18 years or older, Cerdá and colleagues found no evidence that CUD diagnoses (DSM-IV criteria) were more common among current users following the enactment of legal cannabis laws in Colorado, Washington, Alaska, and Oregon, as compared to control states (23). Re-analyzing the same data but with a longer follow-up (up to 2017) to include additional states (Massachusetts, Michigan, DC, Vermont, California, Maine, Nevada), Martins and colleagues confirmed that the proportion of CUD among current users did not increase overall after legalizing cannabis (33). However, they found increased rates in respondents with an ethnicity other than non-Hispanic Black, non-Hispanic White, or Hispanic. Another US-based study analyzed changes in CUD in a longitudinal sample of twins aged 24-49 years, of which some lived in states that legalized cannabis and some did not. This twin study showed that likelihood of reporting CUD symptoms was not related to cannabis legalization (49). The only Canadian study on CUD using survey data analyzed a sample of adults residing in Ontario. Compared to the time before cannabis was legalized, this sample reported more cannabis-related problems post legalization, while experienced users reported a decline in cannabis-related problems (34).

Conclusion

Differentiating between different approaches to measure CUD or cannabis-related health problems, we observed that small increases in hospitalizations for cannabis-related problems in relation to the legalization in US states are commonly reported in the literature. However, there is good evidence suggesting that the likelihood of reporting cannabis use problems among users is unaffected by legalization, thus, the observed increases may be primarily driven by increased use, rather than changes in problems among users. Treatment rates for CUD remained unaffected but longer follow-ups may be required to see a possible impact of cannabis legalization.

3.3.8. Intoxications

We found a total of n = 12 studies on cannabis intoxications among adults in the US (n = 8) and Canada (n = 4). Most studies employed pre/post study designs but n = 1 study also included data from an external control group in a DiD analysis (10).

Across the n = 12 studies, we extracted n = 16 findings. In two studies, data on different sources indicating poisoning (ED visits, calls to telehealth, visits to poison center) were reported, with

partially different results (35, 88). One other study reported different findings for different age groups (11).



Figure 6. Study findings on the impact of cannabis legalization on adult cannabis intoxication, by country. All studies provided one estimate, except for (11, 35, 88) which provided two or three estimates because of inconsistent age-stratified findings or because of different outcome definitions (e.g., calls to poison center vs. emergency department admissions).

The majority of study findings (n = 10 or 63%) on intoxications suggest that cannabis legalization was associated with increased cases, while the remaining found decreases (n = 2) or no changes (n = 4; see also *Figure 6*). This pattern remained unchanged when restricting the analyses to representative studies (n = 8 out of n = 13 findings suggesting increases). Studies finding increased number of intoxications were conducted both in the US and in Canada. The largest and probably most robust study on this topic analyzed data from the US national poison data system between 2010 and 2017, which compiles data on calls to regional poison centers across the country (10). With the start of retail sales in nine US states (Alaska, California, Colorado, DC, Maine, Massachusetts, Nevada, Oregon, and Washington), the number of cannabis-related calls by adults aged 21 or older to poison centers increased by about 77%. Data from emergency departments in Colorado (86, 88, 92), Massachusetts (78), Ontario (32), and Alberta (35) support these findings.

In n = 2 studies, a decreasing number of cannabis intoxication was observed following legalization (41, 87). Of note, Myran and colleagues reported that cannabis legalization with strict control, as introduced in the first year in Ontario, attenuated the pre-legalization trend of increasing number of intoxications in emergency departments (41). In Colorado, the start of retail sales in 2014 was linked to a trend reversal of increasing cannabis intoxications which was observed after the successful vote in 2012 (87).

Conclusion

With few exceptions, the literature suggests that the number of acute intoxications among adults has increased post legalization in Canada and US states.

3.3.9. Hyperemesis

In n = 5 studies, the impact of cannabis legalization on hyperemesis among adults was studied. An assessment of hyperemesis-related hospitalizations in Colorado showed that cases went up by 32% from 895 in 2012 – the year of the vote – to 1,180 in 2014 – the year in which retail sales started (93). Another study, however, found that the observed increase in Colorado inpatient settings was not different to the increase observed in two control states that did not legalize cannabis (82). Similarly, hyperemesis diagnoses in inpatient data were found to have not increased in Colorado and Washington when compared to two control states in another study (89). The only study from Canada also found that during the first 17 months of legal cannabis sales in Ontario – which was strictly regulated – the number of cannabis hyperemesis hospital admissions did not change (7).

Conclusion

Based on the available data, cannabis legalization in Canada and US states appears to have not led to immediate increases in hyperemesis cases.

3.3.10. Psychosis/Schizophrenia

The impact of cannabis legalization on psychosis or schizophrenia outcomes among adults was evaluated in n = 4 studies from Canada (n = 1) and the US (n = 3). The only study from Canada observed no changes in the number of presentations to emergency departments for cannabisinduced psychosis in both Alberta and Ontario (94). This study used a little more than 1 year of data post legalization which included data from a period of a strictly regulated legal market in Ontario. In Colorado, the rates of admissions due to psychosis or schizophrenia was reportedly not impacted by the start of legal retail sales, based on 12 months of follow-up data (82). However, based on a longer follow-up interval (comparing 2012 to 2018), but without comparison to an external control, Wang and colleagues found increased emergency visits for psychosis but not for schizophrenia (95). Importantly, they found that the growth in psychosis rates was restricted to areas that did not have medical cannabis dispensaries before the onset of retail sales in 2014. The largest and possibly most robust study on this topic compiled health insurance claims data on persons aged 16 or older from across the USA and measured the impact of cannabis legalization in Alaska, Colorado, Nevada, Oregon, and Washington as compared to control states (96). According to the study findings, psychosis-related diagnoses were not found to significantly increase in states after legal retail sales started, using up to four years of follow-up data. Only among 55-64-year-olds, the diagnoses increased significantly.

Conclusion

The literature on the impact of cannabis legalization in Canada and USA on psychosis or schizophrenia is mixed. Based on the available evidence it appears that cannabis legalization has had no short-term impact on psychoses, but there is less certainty for a long-term impact.

3.3.11. Self-harm

In n = 3 studies from USA, changes in self-harm outcomes relative to cannabis legalization were assessed. Compared to two control states, the inpatient diagnoses of self-harm increased in Colorado in the 12 months after the start of legal sales (82). Data from Colorado and Washington was also

analyzed with regards to suicide mortality. When compared to synthetic controls, the upward trend in the number of suicide deaths was not affected by the start of legal retail sales in these two states (97). While this was true for the overall population, more pronounced increases were observed among 15-24-year-olds in Washington, but not in Colorado. Lastly, the most robust study on this topic analyzed health insurance claim data from underage and adult persons from across the USA (98). The rates of self-harm injuries, including non-suicidal and suicidal (attempts) were not affected by the opening of retail stores in Alaska, Colorado, Nevada, Oregon, and Washington. Age-specific analyses, including under 21-year-olds, confirmed this finding, except for 21-to-39-year-old males, which were found to experience increased self-harm.

Conclusion

Based on n = 3 studies from the US, there is little evidence that cannabis legalization has generally increased self-harm among adults. However, there might be increases among young (male) adults.

3.3.12. Traffic

A total of n = 20 studies evaluated the impact of cannabis legalization on traffic-related outcomes in adult samples, of which n = 15 were conducted in the USA, n = 4 analyzed data from Canada, and n = 1 study presented findings from Uruguay. We differentiate between a) data on driving under the influence (DUI) of cannabis and b) data on traffic outcomes, including crashes, injuries, and fatalities. The figures are descriptively summarized in *Figure 7*.



Figure 7. Study findings on the impact of cannabis legalization on driving under the influence (DUI) and traffic outcomes (crashes, injuries, fatalities), by country. All studies provided one estimate, except for six studies which provided more than one estimate because of findings for adults and youth (37), inconsistent state-stratified findings (8, 18), or because of

different outcome definitions (Eichelberger (21): self-report vs. toxicological analyses of DUI; Farmer, Monfort (99): crash injuries vs. fatalities; Windle, Eisenberg (100): fatal collision vs. death from collision).

Driving under the influence (DUI)

There were n = 8 studies on DUI, which were either established using a self-report or using toxicological analyses or both. Overall, there were n = 3 studies showing an increasing proportion of drivers who used cannabis before driving (27, 28, 29), n = 4 studies that did not find any change in this behavior relative to legalizing cannabis (21, 25, 26, 101) and n = 1 study that found a decrease (47).

Of those n = 5 studies with toxicological rather than self-report data, n = 3 found increases in DUI following cannabis legalization. Brubacher, Chan (29) analyzed the tetrahydrocannabinol (THC) concentration in injured drivers in four trauma centers in the Canadian province of British Columbia. Using the Canadian legal limit of at least 2 ng THC per milliliter blood as a threshold, the prevalence of moderately injured drivers with a THC level above this threshold more than doubled after legalization (from 3.8% to 8.6%). Analyses adjusting for various potential influencing factors corroborated these results. Couper and Peterson (27) compared blood toxicology results from all suspected impaired driving cases submitted by law enforcement officers from Washington State pre and post legalization. They showed significant increases in the THC concentration between the years 2009 and 2012 (pre) and year 2013 (post). Longer follow-up data up to 2019 confirmed that that the legalization in Washington was linked to a twofold increase of the proportion of drivers who died in an accident with any THC detected (9.3% vs. 19.1%; for THC ≥10 ng/ml: 3% vs. 5.5%; Tefft and Arnold (28)). In roadside surveys in Washington, an increase in DUI could only be observed 6 months after legalized sales, but not 1 year later. Notably, self-reports of cannabis use in the 24 hours before driving did not change in this study (21). Only one study reporting on toxicological test results showed no effect of the legalization on THC positive cases. Borst, Costantini (26) examined the rate of motor vehicle or motorcycle crash patients testing positive for THC in five trauma centers in California and found no association with cannabis legalization.

Traffic outcomes: Interrupted time-series analyses

There were n = 6 studies that analyzed the impact of cannabis legalization on traffic outcomes with ITS, of which some but not all found an association between legalization and an increase in traffic outcomes, mostly fatal crashes.

In the US, n = 4 studies were conducted. Woo (102) analyzed the association of opening of retail stores for recreational cannabis in Washington State with fatal crashes, and found an increase in the trend of fatal crashes after opening (no abrupt effect, but increase in slope/trend). Calvert and Erickson (8) examined all motor-vehicle crashes and pedestrian-involved crashes separately for changes in level and slope in three US states (Colorado, Washington State, Oregon), and found one significant result in 12 comparisons: an increase in the trend of all motor-vehicle crashes in Colorado. Lane and Hall (9) compared traffic fatalities in the same three legalizing states (Colorado, Washington State, Oregon) against 9 neighboring control jurisdictions, using opening of retail stores as the time point for legalization. They found an abrupt increase followed by a decreasing trend after the opening of retail stores. However, the control states showed similar results, so the changes cannot causally be attributed to the changes in legalization. Lastly, data from 7 US states allowing retail stores for recreational cannabis (Alaska, California, Colorado, Massachusetts, Nevada, Oregon, and Washington) were analyzed by Windle, Eisenberg (100). They found increases for the rate of fatal traffic crashes and the rates of death resulting from these crashes. No significant differences were found between the first 12 months after legalization, and subsequent time periods, indicating a permanent effect.

The only study from Canada suggested that traffic outcomes were unaffected by cannabis legalization (37): In two Canadian provinces (Alberta, Ontario), no significant changes in presentation to the emergency departments were seen. In contrast, data from Uruguay is indicative of increases in traffic fatalities (both abrupt and gradual permanent) associated with the implementation of cannabis legalization, in particular in the capital city and for light motor vehicles (17).

Traffic outcomes: Difference-in-difference models

We found n = 6 studies with DiD study designs.

Data from Colorado was analyzed in two studies. Gunadi (85) examined the association of the opening of retails stores in different counties of Colorado with traffic crashes and traffic fatalities and found no significant differences between counties that opened and those that did not open retail stores. However, another study compared healthcare encounters in Colorado to New York and Oklahoma and the findings suggested that traffic accidents increased following the legalization of cannabis (82).

In one study, data from Washington was compared against 42 other states by Hake (103) and the findings, which included data up to 2015 did not suggest an increase in traffic fatalities involving cannabinoids following the legalization of cannabis in this state.

Data from multiple states were analyzed in three studies. Comparing data from Colorado and Washington to other US states, Lee, Abdel-Aty (104) found increases in fatal crashes associated with the transition from medical legalization or de-criminalization to full legalization. Similarly, Aydelotte, Mardock (105) examined fatal crash rates in these two states in the five years after legalization, using 9 other states as controls. The opening of commercial dispensaries as date of the effective intervention was linked to a significant increase in fatal crash rates. Lastly, Farmer, Monfort (99) combined the data of five US states (California, Colorado, Nevada, Oregon, Washington State) and used other Western US states as controls. They found significant increases for the combined effect of legalization and the start of retail store on injury crash rates, but a non-significant increase on fatal crash rates. Both indicators went in the same direction for all legalizing states.

Traffic outcomes: Synthetic controls

There were only n = 2 studies using synthetic controls, both concerning legalization in the same states. The results are mixed, with one study showing no effects, and one study showing an effect only in one state.

In the US states of Colorado and Washington, cannabis-involved traffic fatalities increased after legalization. However, when these increases were analyzed using synthetic controls, other factors could not be excluded as explanation, as other states without legalization showed similar increases (16). Another synthetic control study on the same two states (18), using the effective date for legal commercial retail sale as indicator of legalization, found different results: an increase in traffic fatalities in Colorado but not in Washington State.

Conclusion

While self-reported driving under the influence of cannabis appears not to increase with legalization, there is likely an increase in drivers with THC in their blood following cannabis legalization. Moreover, several studies have linked cannabis legalization to an increasing number of traffic outcomes, including but not limited to fatal crashes. Importantly, none of the n = 14 articles included showed a decrease in traffic harm indicators.

Overall, legalization was associated with increased prevalence of THC in traffic participants and traffic harm, most importantly in the form of fatal traffic crashes. Our conclusion corroborates the conclusion of the systematic review of Windle and colleagues (106) that legalization of recreational cannabis use was associated with increases in positive cannabis tests among drivers, and fatal motor vehicle crashes. However, as the effects of legalization are not consistently observed across all studied jurisdictions, it is possible that other unobserved factors (e.g., legal THC threshold, co-use with alcohol, risk awareness, road safety) may determine whether the cannabis legalization in Germany will increase traffic crashes.

3.3.13. Other health outcomes

We found n = 2 studies with outcomes that could not be classified anywhere else. The first study analysed data from poison control centres from across the US and examined the number of calls for intoxications from synthetic cannabinoids between 2016 and 2019. In the legalizing states Alaska, California, Colorado, District of Columbia, Illinois, Maine, Massachusetts, Michigan, Nevada, Oregon, Vermont and Washington state, the number of calls was 37% lower than compared to states without medical or recreational legalization (107). The other study concerned the diagnoses of injuries reflective of assaults, which did not change following the legalization in Alaska, Colorado, Nevada, Oregon, Washington when compared to control states (98).

3.4. Outcome class 3: use and health among youth

This section describes the impact of cannabis legalization on youth, defined as samples with at least 50% study participants aged 17 or younger. For more details on the respondents' age, see **Appendix 3**.

3.4.1. Perceived availability

The perceived availability of cannabis among adolescents was studied in n = 6 studies from Canada (n = 1), USA (n = 4) and Uruguay (n = 1). Perceived availability is measured in surveys by asking adolescents how easy they find it to obtain cannabis if they wanted to use it. The only Canadian study on this topic analyzed nationwide repeated cross-sectional survey data on 15-18-year-olds and found that 1 year post legalization, perceived availability increased by about 8 percentage points. This increase was greater for 15-16-year-olds (10 percentage points) than for 17-18-year-olds (5 percentage points; (108)). In n = 3 studies from the US, responses to repeated cross-sectional surveys were compared pre and post legalization, finding increased perceived availability among students in Oregon aged 11-17 years (109) or only 17 years (110), as well as students in Colorado aged 11-18 years (111). A more refined analyses on Colorado students from the same survey as in Harpin, Brooks-Russell (111) examined whether changes in perceived availability are dependent on opening of cannabis retail stores in the county of residence but found no relationship (112). Lastly, the Uruguayan study also found perceived availability to increase among school students aged 13 to 17 years (6).

Conclusion

The literature converges on the observation that adolescents find it easier to access cannabis post legalization and this increase does not appear to be dependent on the opening of retail stores.

3.4.2. Cannabis use

We identified a total of n = 33 studies reporting on the impact of cannabis legalization on cannabis use among youth. Those studies collected data primarily in the US (n = 26) but also in Canada (n = 5) and Uruguay (n = 2). In about two out of three studies, only data from legalizing jurisdictions were analyzed (n = 20), while the remaining studies also included data from control jurisdictions (n = 13). Among the latter studies, the majority adopted DiD study designs (n = 10), but we also found n = 1 study with synthetic controls (6) and n = 2 studies with a controlled longitudinal study design, i.e., studies that analyzed longitudinal data from jurisdictions with and without cannabis legalization (46, 48).



Figure 8. Study findings on the impact of cannabis legalization on youth use outcomes, by use of external control, country, and length of follow-up. All studies provided one estimate, except for (6, 12, 73, 75, 113, 114), which provided two or three estimates because of inconsistent age-stratified or state-stratified findings or because of different outcome definitions (e.g., past-year vs. past-month use).

Across all n = 33 studies, a total of n = 40 findings were extracted. For two studies (12, 114), the findings differed by gender (female vs male), age group ($8^{th}/10^{th}$ vs 12th graders) or state (Washington vs. Colorado) and could thus not be collapsed. For four other studies (6, 73, 75, 113), results for different consumption indicators (e.g., cannabis use but no tobacco use vs. cannabis and tobacco co-use; past-year vs. past-month use) were reported. Of all n = 40 findings, about half (n = 22 or 55%) suggested that cannabis use has not changed following the legalization of cannabis. According to n = 13 (32.5%) findings, cannabis use has increased following legalization, but n = 5 findings (12.5%) suggested decreased cannabis use. Looking only at studies that employed samples representative of the target population, there was a slight increase in the share of findings indicating increased cannabis use (11 out of 28 findings: 39%).

A breakup of the study findings by country and length of follow-up post legalization is illustrated in *Figure 8*. In Uruguay, both studies found no increased cannabis use among adolescents aged 12 to 17 years (no change: (6); decrease: (76)). In the US, the share of results suggesting that cannabis legalization was followed by increased use rates was 35%, similar to Canada (33%). In the US, studies 34

were more likely to find an increasing trend of cannabis use among youth when they considered data from jurisdictions that did not legalize cannabis as external controls (n = 15 findings, 47% suggesting an increase). Moreover, studies with a follow-up of two years or longer post-legalization in US states were even more likely to find increased cannabis use (n = 15 findings: 60%) than those with a shorter follow-up (n = 5 findings: 0%). Limiting the analysis to findings of studies with external control and a long follow-up period, we find that n = 5 out of n = 7 findings suggest increased cannabis use among youth in the US. The only two findings suggested no change in cannabis use among youth were from the same study, which found different use trajectories with regards to age group and state (12). While past month use prevalence did increase in Washington among 8th and 10th graders, it did not in the same age group in Colorado and it did further not change post legalization in both Washington and Colorado among 12th graders. In Canada, data with a longer follow-up of at least two years or analyses including data from external controls were not available.

In the US, two studies suggested decreasing cannabis use. The first observed this trend in a sample of male grade 10 students from one county in the state of Washington, while no change was recorded among female students (114). The other study analyzed a nationwide sample of students aged 12-17 and evaluated changes in cannabis and tobacco co-use, as well as cannabis use without tobacco (in the past 30 days). For both outcomes, the likelihood of reporting was about 30% lower for students residing any of the eleven legalizing states (Alaska, California, Colorado, DC, Massachusetts, Maine, Michigan, Nevada, Oregon, Vermont, Washington) – as compared to states that did not legalize cannabis (75). The same dataset was previously analyzed in another study, including less data from fewer states, and not differentiating between cannabis and tobacco co-use. That study found that legalization was not associated with a change in reporting past-month cannabis use (23).

In Canada, one study found cannabis use in a nationwide sample of youth aged 15 to 17 to decrease considerably 1 year post legalization, from 19.8% to 10.4% (25). However, cannabis use among 16- to 19-year-olds has reportedly increased from 22.5% in 2017 to 27.0% in 2019 according to the analyses of another study (113).

Conclusions

The impact of cannabis legalization on cannabis use among youth cannot be determined with certainty. While legalization in Uruguay has had no negative impact on cannabis use among youth, there are mixed findings reported in the literature for Canada and the US. The picture becomes clearer when examining studies with data from longer follow-ups: legalizing cannabis may not increase cannabis use in those countries in the short term, but perhaps in the long term.

3.4.3. Initiation

A total of n = 4 studies from USA (n = 3) and Canada (n = 1) have studied the impact of legalization on the likelihood to initiate use. In the first study, data from 13-to 20-year-olds were collected before and after cannabis was legalized in four US states (California, Massachusetts, Nevada, or Maine), as well as in control states where cannabis was not legalized. Adolescents and young adults who reportedly did not use cannabis at baseline were about 120% more likely to have used cannabis at follow up, if they resided in those states that legalized cannabis (81). Another study defined initiation of use as the first use in the past two years. According to the findings of repeated cross-sectional survey data, respondents aged 12 to 17 were about 14% more likely to initiate use when they resided in states that opened retail stores (73). One other study from the US analyzed survey data from adolescents aged 16 on average and compared initiation rates observed in Hawaii and Alaska (the latter legalized cannabis). The generally decreasing trend of cannabis initiation was interrupted post legalization in Alaska but not in Hawaii, suggesting a 29% increase of cannabis initiation attributable

to the legalization (115). One final study from Canada found that legalization was associated with increased cannabis initiation by 2.7 percentage points, similar for age groups 15-16 and 17-18 years (108).

Conclusion

The findings from four studies with robust methodologies agree that legalization in North America has increased the likelihood of youth non-users to initiate cannabis consumption.

3.4.4. Frequency

We identified n = 14 studies from Canada (n = 2), USA (n = 10), and Uruguay (n = 2) that studied changes in use frequency relative to cannabis legalization. All studies provided a single finding. In n = 6 studies, changes were studied without considering data from external controls. In the remaining n = 8 studies, DiD designs (n = 5), synthetic control designs (n = 1), or longitudinal designs with external control (n = 2) were adopted.



Figure 9. Study findings on the impact of cannabis legalization on youth use frequency outcomes, by use of external control, country, and length of follow-up. All studies provided one single estimate.
In the majority of studies (n = 10 or 71%), cannabis legalization was not linked to any change in cannabis use frequency. The remaining studies found either decreasing (n = 2) or increasing (n = 2) use frequency. The three studies with non-representative samples all found no changes in cannabis use frequency. Notably, the largest study analyzing repeated cross-sectional survey data from 12-17-year-olds from across the US found that cannabis legalization in Colorado, Washington, Alaska, and Oregon was unrelated to frequent use practices among current users (23).

As shown in *Figure 9*, the two studies with decreasing use frequency were both conducted in the US. The first study analyzed a repeated cross-sectional survey of 14- to 18-year-old high school students in Colorado and found that about 18 months after the start of retail sales, current users were less likely to report frequent use (at least 20 use days in the past 30 days). Specifically, the share of frequent users declined from 33% to 27% (116). The other study analyzed repeated cross-sectional survey data collected from 11- to 17-year-olds across the US and found that the legalization of cannabis in Alaska, California, Colorado, Massachusetts, Maine, and Nevada was linked to a 15% relative reduction in use frequency among current users, when compared to US states that did not legalize cannabis.

The two studies reporting increased use frequency were conducted in Canada and the US. The USbased study analyzed cannabis use frequency among 12- to 17-year old middle and high school students that engaged in both cannabis and alcohol use in the past month in California (117). In the two years after retail sales started, frequency of cannabis use has slightly but significantly increased in this selective sample. In the Canadian study, an increase of the prevalence of daily use in the entire population of youth aged 16 to 19 was observed (113). As an increase of similar magnitude was also observed for any past 30-day use prevalence, changes among users are unlikely.

Conclusion:

The available evidence from Canada, USA, and Uruguay suggest that cannabis legalization is unlikely to increase cannabis use frequency among cannabis using youth. One robust study from the US found cannabis use frequency to have *decreased* among youth following legalization.

3.4.5. CUD

We found n = 9 studies with data on CUD from the USA (23, 31, 33, 83, 118, 119, 120) and Canada (90, 91). As done with data for adults, we differentiate between two different types of CUD outcomes: a) data collected in healthcare settings, reflective of treatment demand, and b) data collected through self-report in surveys, reflective of treatment need.

CUD healthcare

While one US-based study found that the legalization of cannabis was linked to increased hospitalizations for CUD in a population of 11 to 17-year-olds (120), the other two US studies (31, 83) and the other two Canadian studies (90, 91) found CUD health care contacts to not be affected by the cannabis legalization.

In the US, one study found CUD hospitalizations to have increased in California, Colorado, DC, Massachusetts, and Washington when compared to states where cannabis was not legalized. Specifically, the annual number of cannabis-related hospitalizations increased by 15% every year in legalizing states – compared to a 5% annual increase pre-legalization (120). Conversely, the number of treatments for CUD in private or public treatment centers across the US in the population of 12 to 17-year-olds were not impacted by cannabis legalization based on data covering the legalization in Colorado and Washington (31) and in extended analyses (83). In the latter study, criminal-justice referrals were excluded because they might reflect changes resulting from reduced arrest rates rather than changes in self-motivated treatment seeking post legalization.

In Canada, both studies were conducted in Quebec and reflect data from one hospital (90) and from across the province (91). In both studies, the number of admissions remained largely unchanged comparing the period before and after legalization.

CUD survey

We identified n = 3 studies that presented data on the impact of cannabis legalization on CUD among adolescents using survey data. Analyzing nationwide data from the USA, Cerdá and colleagues found that the risk of being diagnosed with CUD (according to DSM-IV criteria) among current users aged 12 to 17-years increased following cannabis legalization in Colorado, Washington, Alaska, and Oregon. Compared to non-legalizing states, the CUD risk was elevated by 27%. The share of past-year users meeting DSM-IV CUD criteria increased from 22.8 to 27.2% in this study (23). Another study reanalyzed the same survey data but included one additional year of data and thus also covered short-term legalization periods from Massachusetts, Michigan, DC, Vermont, California, Maine, and Nevada. According to this analysis, no increase in CUD risk among past-year users could be identified when stratifying for four different ethnic groups (33). The last study assessed changes in cannabis use consequences in a non-representative sample of high-school students from Washington who were identified as problematic substance users. Here, the reported consequences were reported to have increased considerably following the legalization of cannabis (119).

Conclusion

The literature on CUD among adolescents is mixed. Following the legalization of cannabis, several studies report higher rates of CUD among current users. Increased CUD hospitalization rates were also reported in the US but not in Canada. Moreover, the number of adolescents seeking CUD treatment remained unaffected by legalization.

Possibly, the increased rate of self-reported problems reflects a tendency to be more willing to selfdisclose problems post legalization. The inconsistent effects reported by relatively few studies makes it difficult to infer generalizations. It can be assumed that the CUD risk among adolescent users will not decrease following the legalization. Whether or not the CUD risk among adolescent users increases may depend on unobserved determinants, such as access to (legal or illegal) cannabis, that no study has evaluated.

3.4.6. Intoxications

We found a total of n = 13 studies on cannabis intoxications among children and adolescents in the US (n = 9) and Canada (n = 4). Most studies employed pre/post study designs, but n = 3 studies also included data from an external control group in DiD analyses (10, 36, 121). Each study provided one finding and the distribution of results is displayed in *Figure 10*.



Figure 10. Study findings on the impact of cannabis legalization on youth cannabis intoxication, by country. All studies provided a single estimate.

The majority of study findings (n = 10 or 77%) on intoxications among youth suggest that cannabis legalization was associated with increased cases, while the remaining found no changes (n = 3). Looking only at representative samples, all n = 5 studies reported increasing cannabis intoxications post legalization in Canada (122) and US states (10, 123, 124, 125).

The largest study from the US analyzed cannabis-related calls to poison centers by youth up to age 20 between 2010 and 2017 (10). With the start of retail sales in nine US states (Alaska, California, Colorado, DC, Maine, Massachusetts, Nevada, Oregon, and Washington), the number of cannabis-related calls to regional poison centers increased by about 61%. Data from emergency departments and hospitals in four Canadian provinces (122), in Alberta (35) in California (126), in Colorado (127), and Washington (40) support these findings.

Importantly, increased cannabis intoxications were found among children aged 0 to 9 years (122, 124) and adolescents (127). For children, the intoxications are mostly attributed to the accidental intake of cannabis edibles.

Conclusion

There is robust evidence showing that the number of acute intoxications has increased post legalization in Canada and US states among both children and adolescents.

3.4.7. Hyperemesis

The impact of cannabis legalization on hyperemesis among adolescents was examined in n = 1 study with data from California, Colorado, DC, Massachusetts, and Washington (120). Unlike in control states, the number of cannabis-related hyperemesis diagnoses in inpatient settings among 11- to 17-year-olds increased from 124 to 179. It should be noted that the absolute number of diagnoses in this population remains very low.

Conclusion

Generalized conclusions on the impact of cannabis legalization on hyperemesis among adolescents cannot be derived due to a scarce literature base. In US states, hyperemesis among adolescents appeared to have increased following cannabis legalization.

3.4.8. Psychosis/Schizophrenia

Among adolescents, the impact of cannabis legalization on psychosis or schizophrenia outcomes was analyzed in a single study from Quebec (90). In a psychiatric emergency unit in a single hospital, diagnoses of psychotic disorders did not change in the first 5 months post legalization.

Conclusion

There is insufficient evidence to derive general conclusions on the impact of cannabis legalization on psychosis or schizophrenia among adolescents. In one Canadian province, a short-term change was not observed.

3.4.9. Use during/after pregnancy and birth outcomes

A total of n = 10 studies examined how legalization was related to cannabis use during pregnancy or to birth outcomes (Canada: n = 2; USA: n = 8).

Use during pregnancy

There were n = 8 studies on use during pregnancy from Canada (128, 129) and USA (38, 39, 130, 131, 132, 133).

Use during pregnancy has increased according to n = 3 studies that examined the legalization effects in California (38), Colorado (133), and nine legalizing states (Alaska, Colorado, DC, Maine, Massachusets, Nevada, Oregon, Vermont, Washington: (130)) using data from pregnant women in hospitals. In the first study, positive tests for THC (cutoff: 50ng/mL) increased from 6% to 11% in the year after retail sales started in California (38). In the second study, the number of cannabis-involved pregnancy hospitalizations per 10,000 live births increased from 13.2 to 55.7 between 2011 and 2018 in Colorado (133). The last study examined the share of pregnancy-related hospitalizations with a CUD diagnosis in 34 US states. They found that cannabis legalization was linked to a 23% increase in the proportion, with more pronounced effects observed in longer periods post legalization.

Of the remaining n = 5 studies that found legalization to not be related to cannabis use during pregnancy, n = 3 were also from the US and analyzed data from pregnant women in hospitals. In Washington, about 20 to 25% of pregnant women tested positive for cannabinoids but this share appeared to be unaffected by legalization (39, 132). In the last US study on this matter, self-reported cannabis use during pregnancy remained unaffected by legalization in Alaska and Maine, when compared to New Hampshire and Vermont (131). Lastly, the two Canadian studies found no change cannabis use during pregnancy in Ontario (share of pregnant women testing positive for cannabis was constant at about 10%, see (129) and British Colombia (self-reported cannabis use constant at about 4%, see (128)). Notably, both studies were conducted at relatively short periods post legalization (less than two years) and before market commercialization in Ontario.

Birth outcomes

We identified n = 4 studies on the impact of legalization on birth outcomes. In the only study reporting a beneficial impact, the risk of small gestational age was 7% lower post legalization in Colorado (20). In another study examining the risk of small gestational age in Colorado and Washington, no changes were observed relative to cannabis legalization (134). Similarly, the risk of low birth weight was not related to cannabis legalization in Washington (132). Lastly, the only study on this topic with a DiD study design found that legalization in Alaska, Colorado, DC, Maine, Massachusets, Nevada, Oregon, Vermont, Washington was unrelated to the risk of low gestational age (<37 weeks) and low birth weight (<2,500g; (130)).

Conclusion

In the US, cannabis use during pregnancy has increased in some but not all jurisdictions that have legalized cannabis. Increases in adverse birth outcomes have not been reported in any study from the US. In Canada, the two available studies suggest no short-term changes in use during pregnancy.

3.5. Evaluation of regulation changes after legalizing cannabis

We found n = 9 studies that have evaluated different forms of regulations within a legally regulated market in Canada and USA.

THC dose restrictions

THC dose restrictions were studied in n = 2 studies with the same data source: health insurance claims from individuals across the USA. The main analyses examined changes with respect to legalizing cannabis. In secondary analyses, states were grouped according to THC dose-related restrictions, such as THC dose per serving size, THC content per package, or product types, e.g., bans on edible products (implemented in Colorado, Nevada, and Washington but not in Alaska and Oregon). A THC cap was not mentioned in the two studies and likely not covered in these analyses, as no US state has such a cap implemented.

In the first study, the enactment of THC restrictions were not associated with injury claims, neither for self-harm nor for assault (see eFigure 4 in Matthay, Kiang (98)). In the second study, the enactment of THC restrictions was associated with increased onset of psychosis diagnoses (see eTable 14 of Elser, Humphreys (96)). Specifically, states that legalized cannabis and enacted THC restrictions, as defined above, had a 61% higher rate of psychosis diagnoses than states that did not legalize cannabis (also not for medical purposes). In contrast, states that legalized cannabis and enacted no THC restrictions experienced no increased rate of THC restrictions.

Drawing generalized conclusions from these two studies may not be warranted but the little empirical evidence suggests that THC restrictions – as defined in the studies – may not positively impact public health.

Allowing edible sales

The start of edible sales was delayed in Canada and only started in March 2020, 17 months after the start of legal flower sales in October 2018. Notably, this period was also characterized by the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, which complicates the interpretation of the evaluations. The impact of edible sales was analyzed in n = 2 studies from Ontario (11, 32) and n = 1 study from Ontario, Quebec, Alberta, and British Columbia (122).

Two studies examined the impact of legalizing cannabis edible sales among adults. The first study analyzed the number of cannabis intoxications resulting in ED visits (11) or hospitalizations (32) among adults aged 18 or older. When compared to the months post legalization in October 2018, both studies suggest that the start of edible sales was not linked to an overall increase in cannabis-related ED visits (11) or hospitalizations (32) among adults. However, there was a significant step increase in ED visits followed by a decreasing slope trend for adults aged 18-44, suggesting that cannabis intoxications among younger adults may first increase when cannabis edibles can be sold legally but this may only be a temporary phenomenon. For hospitalizations, the increasing trend post legalization in October 2018 stabilized or even decreased with the start of edibles/onset of the COVID-19 pandemic (32).

One study examined the impact of legalizing cannabis edible sales among children aged 0 to 9 (122). In four Canadian provinces, there was an abrupt and permanent increase in intoxications: the number of cases approximately doubled after the start of edible sales (122). Additional analyses showed that this abrupt increase was not observed in Quebec, where the sale of edibles potentially attractive to children and young adults (e.g., sweets and candies) was prohibited.

To conclude, the sale of cannabis edibles can result in an increased rate of intoxications that require medical care among children. Among adults, intoxications may also increase but only temporarily. Restricting legal edibles to not be attractive to children and adolescents is likely to attenuate the negative impact of legal edibles.

Commercialization

The commercialization of cannabis retail was evaluated in n = 2 studies from Ontario (7, 41), where legal cannabis was only available through web order in the first 6 months post legalization. In the subsequent 12 months, the number of legal stores was capped to 67 for a province of about 15 million individuals. In April 2020, this cap was finally lifted nearly parallel to the start of legal edible sales and the onset of the COVID-19 pandemic, resulting in a drastic increase in the number of retail stores (742 stores by May 2021), which was called a commercialization of the legal market (41).

The impact of cannabis retail commercialization in Ontario was evaluated for cannabis intoxications resulting in ED visits (41) and for hyperemesis (7). For the population aged 15 and older, the introduction of a limited number of retail stores in Ontario was associated with a slight (+12%) level increase in per capita ED visits, however, the previously increased trend of ED visits was nullified, resulting in a total reduction of ED visits by 18%. Then, with the legal market being commercialized and with the onset of the pandemic and the start of edible sales, the number of ED visits increased abruptly by 22%, without any further change in the trend, resulting in a total 22% reduction attributable to the commercialization, which coincided with the COVID-19 pandemic and the start of edible sales. In absolute terms, the monthly number of cannabis intoxications resulting in an ED visit in the population aged 15 or older was 805 during the 33 months leading up to the legalization, 1,215 in the months post legalization with strict control, and 1,531 during the last period marked by market commercialization, edible sales and the COVID-19 pandemic. Subgroup analyses for adolescents and young adults (ages 15-24) also found net reductions associated with a strictly regulated market, but no significant change for market commercialization (41).

An evaluation using data on cannabis-involved hyperemesis showed very similar results: during the period of strict market regulation, the increasing trend of hyperemesis cases that resulted in ED visits observed pre-legalization remained mostly stable, with indications of being attenuated. Then, with market commercialization, coinciding with edible sales and the COVID-19 pandemic, the rate of cannabis-related hyperemesis cases went up by 32%. This was observed for younger adults of legal purchasing age (ages 19-44) but not for adolescents aged 15-18, making it more plausible that the market commercialization was the driving factor (7).

To conclude, market commercialization, defined as a drastic increase in physical availability through retail stores, may increase (acute) health problems resulting from the use of cannabis. Conversely, capping the number of stores is likely associated with a positive public health impact.

Minimum legal age

The impact of raising the legal purchase age was studied in a single study from Canada (135). In Quebec, the minimum age to purchase cannabis legally was increased from 18 to 21 years in January 2020. Analyzing repeated cross-sectional survey data from this and other provinces, it was shown that cannabis use among 15-20-year-olds increased to a lesser degree in Quebec. Specifically, past 3-months cannabis use increased from 20% to 23% in Quebec and from 21% to 30% in other provinces, where the minimum legal age remained at 18 or 19 years. Subsequent analyses showed that the attenuating effect of raising the minimum legal age was restricted to 18-20-year-olds and it did not impact use behavior of 15–17-year-olds.

To conclude, a higher minimum legal age can deter some young adults from using cannabis.

Warning labels

In June 2016, Washington state made it mandatory that cannabis products have warning labels advising against the use of cannabis during pregnancy, which was evaluated in n = 1 study (19). The impact of this policy was evaluated by analyzing data on birth outcomes from Washington and three neighboring states that also legalize cannabis but did not require such warning labels (Alaska, California, Nevada). Adopting a DiD study design, the findings suggest that the enactment of pregnancy-related warning labels was associated with a small decrease in the average birth weight (-7g), as well as a very small increase in the number of new-borns with a low birth weight (less than 2,500g; +0.3%).

To conclude, mandatory warning labels advising against using cannabis during pregnancy are not linked to improved health among new-borns. On the contrary, this study showed that the mean birthweight of new-borns was minimally reduced following the implementation of warning labels.

3.6. Limitations

There are some limitations inherent to the literature review and the synthesis of results.

Regarding limitations concerning the literature review, we were able to include all but one study (136) due to a lacking full text. Moreover, the literature base is constantly growing and multiple relevant studies (e.g., (84, 96)) were published after the search was completed. We aimed to include all relevant studies but cannot guarantee that we have covered all studies, especially those published after conducting the search. Finally, the selection of studies may have introduced an unwanted bias. As we only included studies with data from before and after legalization, we may have overlooked studies that provide valuable insights on consumption or health indicators. For example, access to legal cannabis may have improved dosing of THC because THC levels are contained on legal products. Improved dosing may in turn reduce the risk of developing acute problems, including cognitive impairments but also the ability to drive. Similarly, the legal market may have improved self-recognition of cannabis use problems as cannabis use becomes normalized and the public stigma is attenuated. Given our focus on consumption and tangible health indicators, such as diagnoses, the subjective perspective of users and their subjective well-being or quality of life was not explicitly included in this review.

Regarding the synthesis, we need to acknowledge several limitations that result from the standardization of study findings. First, we restricted the results to fully adjusted models but this sometimes included analyses that accounted for variations in local policies (e.g., Rusby, Westling (137)) or the availability of legal cannabis (138). If consumption or cannabis-related problems only occur in those areas where legal cannabis is more available (138), then it is not surprising that no overall change in the outcome of interest was observed relative to legalization when availability was controlled for. These nuances could not be considered in the standardized extraction process performed for this review.

Second, we only assessed overall changes in the outcomes of interest but largely ignored subgroup analyses. This implies that if changes occurred only in a subpopulation, this might not be reflected in overall changes. For example, one study found that legalization was associated with violent crime reductions in wealthier neighborhoods, however, there were no changes in the overall sample (e.g., Burkhardt and Goemans (61)). Similarly, suicide rates did not change in the total sample from Washington and Colorado, but increased among young adults in Washington following the legalization (97).

Third, there are some limitations inherent to the study designs employed. For example, one study found increases in cannabis use in patients admitted to a Colorado hospital for trauma injuries (44), which we considered as "increase" in our analyses. However, increases were also recorded in control states that did not legalize in that study, but these findings were not explicitly included in the analyses and so not considered in our classification of the main study finding. This circumstance would reduce our confidence that legalization has caused an increase in cannabis use because it could be that increases in use are reflective of secular trends that affect not only legalizing jurisdictions but also other populations (control groups). To counter this possible bias, we analyzed studies with external control separately, strengthening our confidence in the presented conclusions.

Despite the outlined limitations, we believe that our approach is a careful summary of a wealth of studies and provide a balanced insight in the short- and long-term impact of cannabis legalization for recreational purposes.

4. Results Work Package 2: Expert testimony

The following chapter will present the testimony given by the five experts from Canada, USA, and Uruguay:

- Dr. Michael J. Armstrong, Associate professor of operations research, Brock University
- Dr. Daniel Myran, MD, MPH, CCFP, FRCPC, Innovation Fellow University of Ottawa Department of Family Medicine, CIHR Research Fellow Ottawa Hospital Research Institute
- Dr. Rosalie Liccardo Pacula, Professor and Elizabeth Garrett Chair, Sol Price School of Public Policy, University of Southern California
- Dr. Rosario Queirolo, Professor of Political Science, Department of Social Science, Universidad Católica del Uruguay
- Dr. Frank Zobel, Deputy Director and Co-Head of research department, Addiction Switzerland

Preliminary remark

For the interpretation of the expert responses presented in this document, a number of aspects should be considered. First, cannabis legalization is a process rather than singular event. Importantly, it takes time for laws to be implemented and for the legal market to develop, as illustrated in three examples:

- In Canada, the legal sale of cannabis edibles and vapes was only allowed more than one year after the retail of cannabis flowers. It took almost four years after legalization for retail store networks to expand and for retail sales growth to taper off.
- In California (USA), the possession of cannabis was decriminalized in November 2016 following a state-wide referendum and years of easy access to medical cannabis (similar to Canada). Only in January 2018 licensed retail sales started in this state.
- In Uruguay, the legalization of cannabis started in 2014 with cultivation by registered persons and cannabis social clubs being allowed. The retail of cannabis products in pharmacies started only in 2017.

Consequently, insights from short-term evaluations should be interpreted with caution because there may be long-term impacts that take time to unfold, e.g., because legal sales take years to expand or because chronic problems develop over time. Secondly, the public health impact likely depends on the exact regulation implemented (e.g., allowing the sales of edibles), which is something that may also change over time. Beyond these aspects, it should thirdly also be considered that the evaluation of cannabis legalization has been complicated by the impact of the COVID-19 pandemic. Lastly, given the loosely regulated medical market in North America prior to legalization, it is not easy to determine how generalizable the findings from cannabis legalization are for other countries, e.g., Germany.

4.1. Question 1: Legalization and public health

<u>Question</u>

How did public health indicators (e.g., morbidity, cannabis use disorders, addiction treatment, prevention) change in legalizing countries?

4.1.1. Expert response

Based on the available evidence, the legalization of cannabis has been linked to increases in some public health indicators, including acute (i.e., intoxication) and chronic problems (e.g., vomiting/hyperemesis). There is some uncertainty regarding other indicators, such as development of cannabis use disorders or motor vehicle accidents.

4.1.2. Evidence and reasoning

<u>Canada</u>

In Canada, the legalization of cannabis likely increased the number of cannabis-related emergency department (ED) visits. While no such increases were found in the first months of legalization during a period of high restrictions (e.g., (41, 139)), more recent data during periods of increasing market commercialization (e.g. unrestricted stores and new products) suggests increases in ED visits related to cannabis intoxications (41), and cannabis hyperemesis (cyclic vomiting syndrome; (7, 140)). For example, in Ontario (the most populous province), the number of admissions to emergency departments for cannabis in Ontario increased nearly 10-fold between January 2010 (1.7 ED visits per 100,000 individuals aged 15-105) and June 2021 (12.6 ED visits per 100,000 individuals; (41)).

For cannabis use disorder (CUD), mixed results are reported. In 2019, studies found CUD increases among new users but decreases among experienced ones (34), or increases among adults but not youths (90). For psychoses, a short-term impact of cannabis legalization could not be observed (94). Importantly, these data were collected mostly before the commercialization of cannabis retail became widespread in Canada.

No clear impact of cannabis legalization on traffic accidents could be observed. Self-reported driving after cannabis use found no change from 2014 to 2019 (141), or from 2018 to 2019 (101), but decreases from 2018 to 2022 (142). In British Columbia, legalization was associated with an increased proportion of individuals with moderate traffic injuries that tested positive for THC in their bodily fluids (9.2% pre-legalization versus 17.9% post legalization; (29)). However, short-term changes in overall car accidents were not observed in Ontario (37) or across Canada (143). Lastly, the number of law enforcement-reported incidents involving drugs other than alcohol have increased pre- and post-legalization in Canada but there is no cannabis-specific data available (144).

On the positive side, Canadians increasingly recalled seeing warning labels on packages (145), felt comfortable discussing use with physicians (146), and recognized that cannabis could be habit forming and impairing (142).

<u>USA</u>

In the US, increases in relation to the legalization of cannabis could be observed for cannabis use disorder (23, 147), child poisonings (driven by higher potency products; (148)), and cannabis hyperemesis (149). Demand for cannabis treatment overall has fallen (due in large part because of reduced criminal justice referrals) but we are seeing treatment cases rising in some populations, so evidence is mixed (31). While the number of annual fatal motor vehicle crashes has decreased over

the last two decades in general, the percent of fatalities involving any alcohol (i.e., a blood alcohol concentration [BAC] >0.00%) has remained around 37% and the percent of fatalities involving any cannabis increased from 9% in 2000 to 21.5% in 2018 (150, 151). Studies evaluating the impact of cannabis liberalization laws on motor vehicle crashes in the U.S. tend to examine overall crash rates rather than cannabis-involved crashes due to the imprecise and inconsistent methods for documenting cannabis involvement across states during this time period (Lira et al., 2021).

Uruguay

In Uruguay, prevalence of cannabis dependence has increased since 2006 and this trend was unchanged after cannabis was legalized. Cannabis legalization had likely no impact on treatment seeking behavior among people with cannabis dependence, as similar (low) rates are reported for Uruguay, Chile, and Argentina (with cannabis remaining illegal in the latter countries: (152)). One unpublished study found no evidence of a short-term change after cannabis legalization on the prevalence of cannabis dependence (study title: Impact of cannabis legalization in Uruguay on cannabis, alcohol, and tobacco use among adults: a synthetic control approach). Generally, there is a general lack of systematic evidence on the impact of cannabis legalization on prevention or morbidity in Uruguay. Some evidence exists of a positive association between cannabis legalization and an increase in fatal motor vehicle crashes, mainly in light motor-vehicles and urban areas (17). In addition, more people allowed to home-grow cannabis is positively associated with traffic crashes involving injuries (153). However, these studies do not capture the impact of the regulation on accidents occurred with people driving under the influence because it is not systematically registered.

Theoretical considerations

All the research so far has only been able to examine short run effects of legalization, as we haven't had enough time yet to evaluate long-term impacts. There are at least two reasons why long-term impacts could differ from short term impacts. First, in the US and, since 2020, Canada, higher potency products have been allowed on the market. As the average potency of the product consumed rises, we expect larger impacts on not just acute intoxication but also on cannabis dependence. The health impacts of consuming high potency products on the central nervous system, respiratory system, gastrointestinal system, and immune system – all systems that are part of the endocannabinoid system – are unknown at this time. Second, the competitive markets that have been allowed in the US and Canada continue to push purity-adjusted prices down. The high exposure to these competitive firms will likely change among youths and adults, and more people are likely to use (or at least to try) cannabis in the long run than in the short run. Increased use prevalence in turn is expected to have a negative impact on public health.

4.2. Question 2: Legalization and cannabis use

<u>Question</u>

What do we know about the development of cannabis use (prevalence) in legalizing countries (compared to pre-legalization)?

4.2.1. Expert response

Where cannabis was legalized, the number of people using cannabis (riskily) has risen prior to legalization and has continued to rise post legalization. There is robust evidence that cannabis use has increased to a quicker pace where cannabis is legal for recreational purposes. In Canada and Uruguay, it is difficult to disentangle increases post legalization from pre-existing trends and from increased willingness to disclose cannabis consumption (a previously illegal behavior). In the US, legalization has likely caused risky cannabis use (e.g., during pregnancy) to increase.

Importantly, the exact impact of legalization on cannabis use likely varies according to the regulatory framework, such as availability (e.g., there were 24 times more stores per capita in Alberta than in Quebec 2 years after legalization). Given that the market is still developing (e.g., declining retail prices and increasing sales) and attitudes towards cannabis are changing, more people are likely to use cannabis in the long run than in the short run.

4.2.2. Evidence and reasoning

<u>Canada</u>

For cannabis use in the general population, increases over time can be consistently observed in several national or provincial surveys conducted in Canada. For example, the prevalence of past 12-month cannabis use went from 10% in 2010 to 21% in 2019 according to the Canadian Alcohol and Drug Survey (154) and from 22% in 2017 to 27% in 2021 according to the Canadian Cannabis Survey (with the risk of overestimating cannabis use (155)). Provincial surveys also found increases (156, 157, 158, 159). Quebec, which stuck with a public model for cannabis sales and implemented more strict controls (e.g., prohibition of selling vape liquids or edibles in forms attractive to youth), had the lowest rates of cannabis use both before and after legalization: one study reported no change there in past-3-month use between 2018 and 2020 (53), while another reported increases (157). Lastly, Cannabis use at workplace settings has not changed (160). It is important to note that increases in cannabis use started several years prior to cannabis legalization in 2018 (161).

For risky use patterns, prevalence of daily cannabis use and cannabis use during pregnancy are of interest. Among those who had used cannabis in the last 12 months, the share of daily users remained largely unchanged in Canada (53, 142). Similarly, cannabis use during pregnancy appears to have not been impacted by cannabis legalization (128, 162). However, it should be noted that cannabis use during pregnancy increased before (163) and after cannabis legalization (162) in Canada.

Generally, changes in cannabis use (patterns) in Canada are difficult to attribute to legalization, because self-reported prevalence had been increasing since 2011 (164) and the post-legalization growth might partly reflect a continuation of previous trends or increased willingness to self-report (155, 165). Interestingly, post-mortems detected cannabis in corpses in New Brunswick at similar rates in 2019-2020 as in 2016-2017 (79).

Further insights on consumption can be derived from sales data. During 2018-2020, the rate at which provinces opened stores was only weakly related to prevalence increases (166). However, the

maturing market may be starting to impact overall cannabis use. Since 2018, monthly legal recreational cannabis sales (i.e., excluding legal medical spending and estimated illicit spending) have rapidly increased; e.g., sales in December of each year were \$59 million in 2018, \$148 million in 2019, \$297 million in 2020, \$354 million in 2021, and \$426 million in 2022 (167). The increases in legal sales have largely outpaced decreases in illegal sales, resulting in a net increase in estimated overall cannabis spending (i.e., recreational, medical, and illegal combined) of around 40% between the third quarters of 2018 (i.e., pre-legalization) and 2022 (Statistics Canada, 2023a).

<u>USA</u>

In the US, adult cannabis use has been on the rise nationally, following a consistent upward trend since states first began liberalizing medical cannabis laws. Information from the National Survey on Drug Use or Health show that nationally, past year cannabis use rose from 10.4% in 2002 (95% CI: 9.97-10.82) to 15.3% (95% CI: 14.85-15.78) in 2017 (168). Data from three different waves of the National Epidemiologic Survey on Alcohol and Related Conditions (NESARC) confirm these trends, showing that cannabis use among adults increased between 4.1-9.5% between the first wave of the study (in 2001-2002) and the second wave (2012-2013), with significant increases among all sociodemographic groups, age groups and geographic regions (169). Evidence from studies exploiting cross-state variation in the adoption of state medical cannabis laws show that rates of past month use were higher among adults in states that adopted medical cannabis policies (170, 171, 172), and recent studies show a rise in adult prevalence rates due to adult-use laws as well (23, 73). In addition to these findings for the general population, a particularly disturbing trend is on the rise in cannabis use during pregnancy, which has also increased following legalization (133, 173, 174).

<u>Uruguay</u>

In Uruguay, lifetime prevalence of cannabis use among adults has increased since the regulation (2001: 5.3%, 2006: 13.1%, 2011: 20.0%, 2014: 23.3%, 2018: 30.2%; (175)). However, cross-country comparisons show that the development of cannabis use in the population in Uruguay is similar to Chile, where cannabis was not legalized (176). One unpublished study found no evidence of a short-term change after the regulation on the prevalence of cannabis use (study title: Impact of cannabis legalization in Uruguay on cannabis, alcohol, and tobacco use among adults: a synthetic control approach).

Theoretical considerations

There are two issues to consider when thinking about cannabis use: (1) prices and sales volumes in jurisdictions with competition have not yet stabilized, so as prices continue to decline that is going to impact use and amount of use above and beyond what has currently been observed; (2) youth use will change over time as use becomes more normalized for adults (as we have observed for cigarettes and alcohol).

4.3. Question 3: Legalization and protection of youth

<u>Question</u>

How did the protection of youth (e.g., availability of and exposure to cannabis, use trajectories, prevention, morbidity, cannabis use disorders) change in legalizing countries? Which accompanying measures have been proven successful to protect minors?

4.3.1. Expert response

Here, the term youth is defined as anyone underage as proposed by the German government, i.e., 17 or younger. Additionally, we have taken the transition period of ages 18 to 21 into consideration, for which cannabis use may be riskier than for older adults.

Among youth, cannabis consumption appears to have remained largely unchanged following the legalization of cannabis, or, in the case of Uruguay, the increase is the same than before the regulation. For young adults in the transition phase, cannabis use has increased.

Before legalization, cannabis use was already widespread enough that most youths and adults could probably access it illegally. Legalization increased legal access for adults, but not for youths: they are not allowed to go in licensed stores or to buy their products. Despite the mostly unchanged use rates among youth, there may be long-term impacts as cannabis use among adults becomes more normalized and markets mature.

One important aspect of youth protection concerns the rising cases of accidental cannabis poisoning among children (0 to 9 years) requiring ED visits. It is likely that this surge is associated with allowing the legal sales of edibles in Canada.

To protect youth, one can reduce exposure to use (e.g., by non-smoking laws), regulate store density, keep taxes high, reduce marketing (of stores) and kid-friendly products, or restrict the choice of products that can be legally sold (e.g., only flowers as in Uruguay). However, there is a lack of empirical studies that have evaluated these measures, thus, one cannot recommend for or against them based on evidence but only based on theoretical reasoning.

4.3.2. Evidence and reasoning

<u>Canada</u>

In Canada, prevalence among youths seemed mostly unchanged after legalization. Surveys variously reported no change in past-12-month prevalence among youths in 2019 (108), no increase from 2018 to 2020 in past-3-month prevalence among youths aged 15-17 (53), no increase from 2016-2017 to 2018-2019 in past-12-month prevalence among grade 7-12 students (177), or no change in 2019 in youths' heavy use or dependency (72). One study did report increases from 2016-2017 to 2018-2019 among high school students, but only in line with prior trends (15).

By contrast, prevalence among young adults increased. The past-3-month prevalence of cannabis use among those aged 18-24 increased from 28% in 2018 to 36% in 2020 (Rotermann, 2021). A follow-up study of those aged 18-20 found that prevalence increased only half as much in Quebec as in the other provinces, presumably because it had raised its minimum legal age from 18 to 21 (135). Past-12-month prevalence among those aged 20-24 increased from 44% in 2018 to 50% in 2022, whereas among those aged 16-19 it was unchanged (Public Health Agency of Canada, 2022).

For cannabis-related hospitalizations and emergency room admissions among children, no changes were observed initially (e.g., (91, 178)). More recent data suggests that cannabis poisonings in

children rose considerably, likely due to the introduction of legal edibles in December 2019. The share of hospitalizations for any form of poisoning in children aged 0-9 years in Canada caused by cannabis increased from 3.1% in 2015 to 29.0% in 2021 (122) and most cases appear to involve unintentional ingestion of edibles at home (179). For cannabis use disorder (CUD), prevalence among youths remained stable, but increases were observed among young adults (90).

<u>USA</u>

Youth annual and 30-day prevalence seems to be relatively unchanged but near daily use is rising (2, 23). Some studies have reported that youth access to cannabis has declined with legalization, other studies have shown associations between youth use and retail cannabis exposure (particularly advertising and proximity of retailers; (180, 181)). Also, prevention campaigns (thus far) have been ineffective (182).

<u>Uruguay</u>

Lifetime prevalence has increased over time among 13 and 17 year-olds (2003: 11.9%, 2009: 16.2%, 2014: 20.1%, 2016: 25.3%, 2018: 24.8%, 2021: 25.9%; (175)). However, increases in current (e.g., past-month) or risky use among youth existed before the regulation, and cannot be attributed to it (6, 76). In fact, the negative association between perceived risk and use weakened in Uruguay among adolescents but this may be a general trend, which also occurs in neighboring countries (183). Perceived availability remained strongly positively associated with use (183).

4.4. Question 4: Best regulations for protecting youth and public health

<u>Question</u>

In legalizing countries, which regulations have had positive effects on protecting youth and public health? Which regulations had negative effects? Of particular interest are limits of THC concentration and minimum legal purchasing age.

4.4.1. Expert response

There is a general scarcity on studies evaluating the impact of certain regulations to protect youth and public health. The only empirical evidence collected so far suggests that (enforced) minimum legal ages and restrictions in cannabis edibles (e.g., prohibiting forms that are appealing to youth) appear to be feasible and effective to protect youth. There are no empirical studies on the effectiveness of THC limits.

There are other regulations to protect youth and public health but there is only very limited empirical support for most of them. Generally, restrictions on physical availability, pricing policies and marketing restrictions are considered effective measures based on the experiences from alcohol and tobacco. There is some evidence that restricting the number of cannabis retailers can reduce the number of cannabis poisonings. Lastly, the experts agree that marketing restrictions (e.g., products not attractive to youth; storefront of physical retail stores being discreet) are more important than regulations of minimal distance between schools and retailers.

4.4.2. Evidence and reasoning

<u>Canada</u>

Store Restrictions: Restricted access to legal cannabis products may attenuate the increase in adverse health outcomes (41): during the initial period following legalization, where there were very few legal cannabis stores in Ontario (e.g., 67 for a province of 14 million people) and low per-capita legal cannabis sales, the pre-legalization trend of increases in cannabis-attributable emergency department (ED) visits over time was attenuated. Conversely, the period of commercialization (when the number of stores increased to >1,500) and the COVID-19 pandemic was associated with an increase in rates of cannabis-attributable ED visits.

However, restricting store numbers may not directly impact use rates but mainly attenuate legal sales. One study showed that the rate at which provinces opened licensed stores was only weakly related to prevalence increases (166) during 2018-2020. That is, provinces saw similar prevalence increases regardless of store numbers, but those with more stores saw more legal sales; that implies provinces with fewer stores got more illegal sales instead. Consequently, limiting store numbers may not necessarily limit overall cannabis consumption.

Currently, there are physical availability restrictions (i.e., store density cap) that only exist in Quebec. In other provinces, it has been observed that cannabis retailers highly cluster in certain urban areas, resulting in high competition (and reduced prices), while residents in other areas have no physical access to cannabis products.

Edible regulation: To reduce cannabis poisonings (especially among children), restrictions in legal cannabis edibles may be warranted. In Quebec, cannabis-infused chocolates, candies, and desserts are prohibited due to youth appeal. Here, the increase in poisonings was only half as large as in provinces without these restrictions (i.e., a 7.5 fold vs 3.0 fold increase in cannabis poisonings hospitalizations: (3)).

Minimum Legal Age (MLA): Increasing the minimum legal age from 18 to 21 years in Quebec was associated with lower increases of cannabis use rates among adults aged 18-20 (135).

THC Concentration: There has been an increase in THC concentrations of cannabis products being sold legally (see e.g., (184)). Canada does not have a limit on THC concentration; it has taxes on THC content for processed products like oils and edibles, but not for dry cannabis. Quebec has a maximum THC concentration of 30% (185). No comparisons of product strength between Quebec and other jurisdictions are known.

Marketing and Promotion Restrictions: No studies assessing the impact of marketing and promotion restrictions for cannabis are known, but compliance with digital marketing regulations (e.g., age restrictions) appears to be low, especially for social media platforms (186).

Warning Labels and Packaging: Cannabis packaging in Canada has a rotating list of warning labels. Interestingly, warnings that cannabis use is associated with increased risk of psychosis/schizophrenia were removed in April 2019 along with warnings about potential for addiction. Evaluations of warning labels for public health/youth protection are also unknown.

<u>USA</u>

There are no empirical insights on the effectiveness of certain regulations from the US. An expert panel rated state monopoly, physical retail availability restrictions, and taxes as highly effective for protecting health of the general population and youth specifically (187). A Cannabis Policy Scale has been developed to fill this gap in the future (188).

<u>Uruguay</u>

In Uruguay, several regulations are imposed to protect youth. The minimum legal age is 18, only dry cannabis is allowed to be sold, and there are limits of THC concentration on the cannabis sold at pharmacies (9% until December 2022, 15% since then). However, there is no research showing the causal impact of these regulations on consumption.

Theoretical considerations

Based on experience with alcohol and tobacco, factors like physical and temporal availability, pricing, and marketing all impact substance use (189, 190). Restrictions in these domains are effective population-level interventions to minimize adverse public health impacts (191). Also, specialty stores, minimum purchase ages, and limits in location of products within stores have all been shown to be effective at reducing youth use for tobacco and alcohol (192). Applying similar controls and policies to cannabis may be effective ways to reduce use and consequent harms.

4.5. Question 5: Legalization and the illegal market

Question

In legalizing countries, was the illegal market successfully reduced? If yes, to which degree? Is there an association between the degree of reduced illegal market and regulations, such as upper limits for THC concentration, allowing legal sales of edibles, or allowing online purchases?

4.5.1. Expert response

The illegal market appears to have decreased significantly, but the extent is difficult to quantify and varies across legalizing countries, states, and provinces. For example, in Canada 63% of cannabis consumers reported never obtaining their cannabis from illegal sources in 2021 (3 years post-legalization), versus 55% in 2020. There is no specific evidence that potency caps, online purchases, or sales of edibles impact the process of reducing the illegal market. As online purchases currently make up less than 5% of all legal cannabis purchases in Canada, their presence or absence is unlikely to make much difference.

In Uruguay, the legal market share remains well below 50% and there is a considerable grey market. Government-fixed low retail prices have not achieved to reduce the illegal market, because the price is only relevant for users with low socioeconomic status, who are often not registered (prerequisite for legal purchases).

Generally, price, product quality, safety/trust, and convenience are major factors that determine whether users buy cannabis legally or not. Thus, legal cannabis needs to be attractive enough to draw existing users away from illegal suppliers, but not so attractive that it tempts non-users to start consuming, e.g., products particularly attractive to adolescents. It is impossible to do both perfectly, so it is necessary to consider the trade-offs; for examples, see section **4.9**. Aiming at completely eliminating the illegal market may come at public health costs, i.e., increased use and increased problems from using cannabis. In other words, eliminating the illegal market may to some extent be partially incompatible with public health aims. Moreover, the illegal market cannot be merely eliminated by competition, but it also requires law enforcement activities.

4.5.2. Evidence and reasoning

<u>Canada</u>

In Canada, several sources can be used to assess the extent of the illegal market. Most importantly, survey respondents increasingly reported buying more often from licensed sources and less often from illegal ones (53, 142, 156, 157, 193). Self-reported survey data from Health Canada (the Canadian Cannabis Survey) documented that purchasing from the illicit market has decreased since 2019. In 2021, 63% of cannabis consumers reported never obtaining their cannabis from illegal sources, versus 55% in 2020. In 2021, the main sources reported for sourcing legal cannabis were legal storefront retailers (53%) and websites (11% in 2021 (155). Conversely, the percentage of users saying they bought from "dealers" declined from 18% to 13% (52). Similarly, the percentage saying they bought "some" cannabis legally rose from 23% in early 2018 to 68% in late 2020 (53).

Using self-reported data to estimate illegal sales has limitations because consumers sometimes do not know and/or do not want to admit that their source is illegal. Consequently, respondents sometimes overstated the true legality of their purchases. For example, in 2018, only authorized

medical patients could legally buy cannabis; but the 23% figure mentioned above for 2018 was at least triple the number of such patients, and therefore a vast overestimate (194).

To estimate illegal sales, Statistics Canada uses a combination of surveys and extrapolations: their estimates indicate that illegal sales decreased 53% between 2018 and 2022 and were surpassed by legal sales in 2020 (195). Given the uncertainties in the input data, the specific numbers may be unreliable, but the trend should be an accurate representation of reality.

Unlicensed stores (i.e., "dispensaries") gradually became rare due to police crackdowns, but unlicensed web sites became more common (156, 196, 197). Most online dealers sold through ordinary web sites, though some used restricted-access "dark" sites or social media (198). Some illegal growers might have switched to supplying the U.S. market, as cross-border cannabis seizures increased in frequency and size between 2019 and 2021 (197).

Price, product quality, and safety were the main factors influencing consumers' choice of sources (155, 165, 199), with lower price being the biggest reason for buying illegally (52, 200, 201). Between 2019 and 2021, consumer perceptions of legal products relative to illegal products improved with respect to convenience, safety, and quality, but not price (202).

Prices initially were much higher at private-sector licensed stores than at public-sector ones, which in turn were higher than at illegal dealers (50, 203, 204). But legal prices decreased over time and therefore became more competitive (193, 203, 204).

Regarding product quality, there were many complaints initially about legal dry cannabis products (205), but some smaller licensed producers gradually developed excellent reputations (206). Conversely, illegal products often contained contaminants and much less THC than claimed (207, 208). For edibles, consumers sometimes bought illegal products for their higher THC content (209), or because legal equivalents were unavailable (210).

Convenience was another reason for buying illegally (200). The operating hours (52) and proximity (211) of legal stores mattered, with the latter improving as more stores opened (212).

In provinces with good store coverage, online sales were only a small part of total legal sales. During the first year of legal sales, the online share declined from 43% to 6% as more stores opened (213); it is now around 2% in most provinces. When Prince Edward Island temporarily closed its cannabis stores during the COVID-19 pandemic, only about one third of its store customers switched to buying from its legal web site; the other two thirds presumably returned to illegal sources (214).

<u>USA</u>

The illegal market in some US states has been reduced (overall: (56); Colorado: (215); Washington: (216)), but not others (e.g., California: (217, 218)).

Uruguay

In Uruguay, the illegal market could be reduced and around 30% of users consume legal cannabis. There is less contact with dealers and illegal drugs selling points. Before cannabis legalization, 70% were in contact with the illegal market. In 2017 this share decreased to 50%. Before cannabis legalization, 30% bought cannabis from friends – this increased to 50%. Before cannabis legalization, 66% of frequent cannabis consumers use "prensado" – a product of cannabis leaves and flowers, pressed together and often containing adulterating substances. The use of this product declined considerably with legalization: in 2017 only 14% reported using this product, and people who continue to use it are mostly people with lower socioeconomic status. In the same period, flower use increased from 33% to 86% (219).

Moreover, preliminary evidence suggests that there is a new "grey market", which might be the results of not having enough cannabis selling points and the strict regulations (mandatory registration, prohibition to sell to tourists, maximum quantities to purchase, limits to THC potency, no edibles or other products; unpublished study: Mercado ilegal, mercado gris y mercado legal después de la regulación del cannabis en Uruguay). On the other side, the legal cannabis sold at pharmacies has a low price fixed by the government and free of taxes to compete with the illegal market (10 dollars per 5 grams). These two regulations might help to diminish the illegal market, but, preliminary evidence indicates that the low price is mainly important for users of low socioeconomic status, but most of these users don't consume legal cannabis because they are not registered (unpublished study: Mercado ilegal, mercado gris y mercado legal después de la regulación del cannabis or sy mercado gris y mercado legal después de la regulación del cannabis because they are not registered (unpublished study: Mercado ilegal, mercado gris y mercado legal después de la regulación del cannabis en Uruguay).

Theoretical considerations

One plausible way to reduce diversion from the legal market would be to keep sales limits low, i.e., to disallow people to buy far more than they can actually consume within a short period of time (220). Further, it is possible that illicit retailers may be easier to identify if government monopolies exist (vs. licensing systems) for physical stores and/or for online sales, so this could help reduce illicit markets more efficiently. Moreover, the prominence of the illicit market in the U.S. prior to legalization is a major contributor to various states' inability to stomp it out. Weak regulation on medical markets allowed too many opportunities for diversion and the like. It is not expected that other markets will have as difficult a time as was seen in the U.S. and Canada, as the medical cannabis programs (adopted prior to legalization) were more highly regulated (if not monopolized).

4.6. Question 6: Legalization and organized crime

<u>Question</u>

How have organized crime activities in relation to cannabis changed in legalizing countries?

4.6.1. Expert response

Evidence specific to the impact on organized crime in the legalizing countries is unknown. There is, however, evidence that cannabis-related arrests have declined, including those for distribution (production, trafficking, importing).

4.6.2. Evidence and reasoning

<u>Canada</u>

Evidence specific to the impact on organized crime in Canada is unknown.

There is some data regarding cannabis-related crime in general. Charges by police for cannabisrelated offenses had been falling before legalization and continued falling afterward, making it difficult to know how much was due to legalization.

From 2017 to 2019, the number of adults charged with cannabis possession dropped 92%, while the number charged with cannabis distribution (production, trafficking, importing, etc.) fell 52%; together those represented a 29% decrease in total adult drug charges, i.e., involving cannabis or other drugs (221).

Over the same period, the number of youths aged 12-17 charged with cannabis possession declined 87% while those charged with distribution declined 54%; together those represented a 54% decrease in total youth drug charges (221). Much of the youth decrease occurred during legalization's first three months (60).

Among licensed producers, three licenses were revoked for Cannabis Act violations and six were temporarily suspended (197) (Health Canada, 2022a). A study in 2019 and 2020 found that 86% of producers with online activities, such as web sites or Facebook pages, had potentially violated advertising rules (186). Some retailers were fined for serving underage customers or offering illegal promotions (222).

<u>USA</u>

Evidence specific to the impact on organized crime in the USA is unknown.

Anecdotally, law enforcement in California report that organized crime has played a large role in the California illicit market, including cartels.

<u>Uruguay</u>

Evidence specific to the impact on organized crime in Uruguay is unknown.

Theoretical considerations

Canada's pre-legalization decreases in police charges were presumably due to reduced law enforcement attention. This might partly have been due to police or government leaders deciding that cannabis enforcement should be a lower priority in general, and/or realizing that cannabis would soon be legal.

Legalization incidentally made some aspects of illegal operation easier. For example, police who smell someone smoking cannabis, or see a backyard greenhouse containing cannabis plants, no longer can assume that a crime has occurred.

4.7. Question 7: Illegal market and retail price of legal cannabis

<u>Question</u>

In legalizing countries, is there a quantifiable association between the price of legal recreational cannabis and the share of the illegal market?

4.7.1. Expert response

The difference in price of cannabis on the legal vs. illegal market is a commonly cited determinant for purchasing decisions. However, the association between the price of legal recreational cannabis and the share of the illegal market cannot be quantified in a simple manner based on the available evidence.

4.7.2. Evidence and reasoning

<u>Canada</u>

Surveys consistently have found that price is one of the most important factors affecting where consumers buy their cannabis (e.g., (200)).

During the first year of legal sales in 2018-2019, the relationship between legal price and legal market share was statistically significant, but it explained only a small portion of the differences in shares between provinces (51).

One study analyzed a sample of consumers who were asked to choose between legal and illegal products at various prices (223). It found that consumers preferred legal products and were willing to pay more for them. However, those preferences posed a trade-off for governments: to maximize legal sales revenues (and therefore government tax revenues and corporate profits), they needed to set a high legal price; but to maximize the legal share of the market (and thereby minimize illegal sales), they needed to set a low price.

<u>USA</u>

Evidence on the relationship between the price of legal recreational cannabis and the share of the illegal market is not known.

<u>Uruguay</u>

In Uruguay, not charging taxes and fixing a low price aimed to reduce the illegal market. However, this was not tested in an academic study.

Theoretical considerations

With alcohol and tobacco, governments often impose high taxes and/or set high prices. This can decrease consumption and increase government revenues. However, this is not practical in the short-term or medium-term with cannabis, because the existing illegal market is too well established. A small segment of consumers will pay a large premium to buy legal products, but average consumers will only pay a small premium, and some are unwilling to pay any premium at all.

This implies that at least for the foreseeable future, governments must choose between having high prices for legal cannabis to maximize revenues; or having low prices to maximize legal market share. Initially, Uruguay and Quebec decided to charge low prices and be more competitive; but other Canadian provinces have subsequently done this to varying degrees.

This is also a reason to allow consumers to grow their own cannabis plants, even though only a minority will do so. Consumers who want to really minimize their costs are the ones most likely to buy from cheaper illegal sources; letting them grow their own plants gives them a cheap legal alternative.

4.8. Question 8: Separation of illegal and legal market

<u>Question</u>

Which statutory regulations have been issued to avoid interactions between legal and illegal markets? How did these regulations affect the illegal market? Of particular interest are regulations concerning the documentation of the different steps in the supply chain (from seed to sale) and access to the market (licensing models) in legalizing countries.

4.8.1. Expert response

There are monitoring systems in place, such as the Cannabis Tracking and Licensing System (CTLS) in Canada. This is a federal system, which allows tracking the amounts of cannabis grown and sold across the country in order to minimize diversions to or from the legal system. Similar so-called "seed to sale" systems have been implemented in some US states.

In Canada, there are also security checks for people applying for a producer license. Applicants are allowed to have prior convictions for minor drug crimes but not for being involved in organized crime.

In Uruguay, the selling points (pharmacies) are all registered and monitored. Additionally, users, home-growers and cannabis social clubs must register to legally buy, produce, or share cannabis. There is also a seed register in place, but this is not of practical use.

4.8.2. Evidence and reasoning

<u>Canada</u>

In Canada, the federal government requires cannabis producers to report the amounts of cannabis grown, processed, sold, etc., each month via the CTLS. It also requires retailers to report similar information to their respective provincial cannabis regulatory agencies, which in turn report that to the CTLS (224).

The federal government also requires each producer's key managers and owners to undergo security checks before the producer can receive a license (225). Such people apparently are allowed to have prior convictions for minor drug crimes like cannabis possession, but not any involving organized crime. Most provinces have similar rules for people seeking retail licenses.

A few producers had their licenses suspended after attempting to illegally increase production. One producer bought dried cannabis from illegal sources and sold it as their own product (226), while another grew plants in a section of the building that had not yet received its license (227).

<u>USA</u>

Seed to sale systems have been the most common form of regulation to monitor the legal supply of cannabis, but the degree of specificity has changed over time and even established states (like WA state) experienced difficulties in implementation of a system when they changed vendors.

<u>Uruguay</u>

The Uruguayan regulation is a highly government-oriented regulation. There is a mandatory registration for users, also for home-growers, and cannabis social clubs. Licenses to produce the cannabis that is sold at pharmacies are given and controlled by the government. There is a seed register, but in practice, no one registers their seeds.

Theoretical considerations

During the first year of legal sales in Canada, when there were shortages of legal products, the main risk of interaction was for illegally grown cannabis to slip into the legal system. But now that there are surpluses of legal products, there are more concerns about legally grown cannabis being diverted into illegal sales.

4.9. Expert notes

To minimize harms, governments should make legal cannabis attractive enough to convince existing users to switch from illegal to legal sources, but not attractive enough to tempt non-users to start consuming it. In practice, many policy questions have no solution that achieves both goals simultaneously; so, regulators must find the "least bad" trade-off. Unfortunately, it can be difficult to predict the net result of such trade-offs: e.g., policies that directly affect legal-versus-illegal market competition can indirectly influence public health, law enforcement, and/or social justice outcomes.

For example, in Canada, federal regulations prevent licensed firms from using advertising to attract new users (225), especially youths; but they also prevent ads from drawing consumers away from illegal sources. Most provincial governments' retailing rules similarly focus on minimizing prevalence growth, rather than minimizing illegal market share (228). So, while these restrictions are appropriate overall, they have some disadvantages.

The federal government's high production standards presumably enhanced product safety, but they also discouraged illegal growers from transitioning into the new legal industry. Provinces with public-sector retail monopolies likewise made it impossible for illegal dealers to become legal. Since those growers and dealers could not join Canada's new legal industry, they presumably competed against it by continuing to operate illegally. To avoid this, it would be good if Germany can somehow encourage people who currently grow or sell illegally to move into the new legal system.

As mentioned for question 2, prevalence increases among adults aged 18-20 were only half as large in Quebec as elsewhere, due to that province increasing its legal age to 21. But the increased legal age pushed all its 18-to-20-year-old cannabis consumers back to illegal suppliers, whereas in other provinces those consumers increasingly bought legal products. So, this policy change presumably increased the health of those Quebecers aged 18-20 who consequently did not start using cannabis but might have decreased the health of those who were already using it.

Cannabis edibles, like gummy candies and cookies, are the most challenging product format to regulate. On the one hand, they are increasingly popular among users, especially new users who do not want to start smoking cannabis; and presumably they pose fewer respiratory health hazards to their users than smoking would. On the other hand, they pose greater risks of accidental consumption by children, pets, and unsuspecting adults. As noted for question 3, cannabis poisoning among children increased substantially after legalization, but Quebec's cannabis candy ban apparently made its increase much smaller.

The Canadian government limits edible products to 10 mg of THC per package (e.g., 5 mg in each of 2 gummies), whereas non-edibles can have 1000 mg of THC per package (e.g., 5 mg in each of 200 capsules), and illegal edibles might contain 100 mg or more per serving (e.g., 100 mg per gummy). On the one hand, the 10 mg per-package limit reduces the risk of accidental overdoses from legal edibles. On the other hand, it increases the likelihood that experienced users will buy illegal products to get the higher potency they want; and those illegal products are often packaged to resemble popular candies like Skittles or M&Ms, increasing the risk of children consuming them.

Competing with the illegal market is one reason to allow consumers to grow their own plants. Many users already do that, despite the illegality; and they are likely to continue doing so after legalization, regardless of what the law allows. In Uruguay, where home growing is legal but people need to register, two thirds of home growers remain unregistered. So, Germany might as well make that activity part of the legal sector rather than part of the illegal one.

One challenge in understanding these trade-offs is that governments disclose little of the cannabis data they collect. This makes it harder for researchers to use interprovincial comparisons to test for links between legal cannabis and health outcomes (229). Meanwhile, for medical studies involving human trials, federal rules require the use of cannabis produced to more stringent standards than what most commercial products provide (230). If Germany legalizes cannabis, it should ensure that data is made publicly available, and that researchers are allowed to test any products that consumers can legally consume.

5. Responses to research questions

5.1. Question 1: Legalization and public health

Question: How did public health indicators (e.g., morbidity, cannabis use disorders, addiction treatment, prevention) change in legalizing countries?

Among adults, the legalization in Canada, USA, and Uruguay had little immediate impact on health indicators. The most consistent short-term impact, defined as being observable within the first two years of establishing legal retail markets, was limited to small increases in health care encounters for acute or chronic cannabis-related problems, as reported in Canada and several US states. For cannabis intoxications that require acute medical care, increases have been observed where cannabis edibles were allowed to sell or where the market expanded greatly. Some of these increases were temporary. Notably, the number of people with CUD seeking specialized care in inpatient or outpatient settings appeared to be unaffected by legalization.

Driving a motor vehicle under the influence of cannabis has increased in most but not all jurisdictions where cannabis was legalized. Cannabis legalization has been linked to a greater number of motor vehicle crashes involving injuries and fatalities in several US states and Uruguay but not in Canada. Finally, legalization appeared to not have any short-term impact on hyperemesis, psychosis, or self-harm among adults, but is linked to a reduction in poison calls for intoxication from synthetic cannabinoids.

To conclude, cannabis legalization per se is not linked to immediate and substantial changes in public health indicators except traffic outcomes. There might be benefits from adult users being more informed about health risks by warning labels and feeling more comfortable to discuss problems concerning cannabis with health care workers. A reduced exposure to synthetic cannabinoids may be offset by a greater number of people experiencing problems from naturally occurring cannabinoids.

5.2. Question 2: Legalization and cannabis use

Question: What do we know about the development of cannabis use (prevalence) in legalizing countries (compared to pre-legalization)?

Before and after legalization in all legalizing jurisdictions, cannabis use among younger and older adults has been observed to increase and legalization has had little *immediate* impact on this trend. However, studies from Canada and USA with longer observation periods demonstrate that cannabis use has become more common where legal markets have been established. This observation is based on self-report but corroborated with toxicological analyses. As it takes several months if not years for legal markets to grow, it is not surprising that their impact on cannabis use does not occur immediately but only with a certain lag time. It is expected that cannabis use prevalence is growing at a quicker pace if the legal market is attractive to non-users, for example by marketing and a large variety of products offered by a high density of retail outlets.

Importantly, the growth in cannabis use in the adult population observed in Canada, USA, and Uruguay includes both high-risk and low-risk use patterns. With a growing absolute number of users but the share of high-risk use patterns among users remaining constant, cannabis legalization in Canada and US states has likely contributed to an increase in the absolute number of adult users with high-risk use patterns. Increasing cannabis use prevalence over time may also explain the observed increases in some adverse health events (see **Question 1**).

Question 3: Legalization and protection of youth

Question: How did the protection of youth (e.g., availability of and exposure to cannabis, use trajectories, prevention, morbidity, cannabis use disorders) change in legalizing countries? Which accompanying measures have been proven successful to protect minors?

Youth aged 17 or younger from Canada, USA, and Uruguay have consistently reported that legalization has made it easier for them to access cannabis. However, cannabis use among adolescents has not consistently increased in these countries. This could be explained by the fact that access to cannabis has hardly changed among those adolescents that are interested in using cannabis. Studies with follow-up periods longer than two years and more robust methodologies, however, show that cannabis legalization in US states has led to increased use among adolescents. This is also corroborated by studies showing that initiation of cannabis use has increased following cannabis legalization. As legal cannabis markets still develop and as cannabis use among adults is becoming more normalized, adolescents living in jurisdictions with legal cannabis markets may be more prone to use cannabis in the future.

Like for adults, the share of high-risk cannabis use patterns among adolescent current users generally has not changed following cannabis legalization. Yet, the risk for CUD among current adolescent users may have increased, although this may be linked to increased willingness to disclose problems. However, cannabis legalization in US states has not led to changes in help-seeking behavior among adolescent cannabis users but is associated with a moderate increase in the number of adolescents showing acute and chronic cannabis-related problems that require medical attention.

For children aged 0-9 years, immediate and considerable increases in (accidental) intoxications among children have been observed in jurisdictions where cannabis edibles were sold legally. Importantly, cannabis intoxications for children remain few in absolute numbers, usually do not require hospitalization and do not have long-term health consequences.

Lastly, cannabis use during pregnancy has increased in legalizing countries/states – parallel to trends observed in the general population. Based on the available literature, generalized conclusions on the impact of cannabis legalization cannot be drawn because of inconsistent findings. However, adverse birth outcomes, such as low birth weight and small for gestational age, have not been negatively impacted by cannabis legalization.

To conclude, cannabis legalization or more specifically the sale of edibles, might lead to immediate increases in accidental intoxications among children. A higher availability of cannabis does not automatically translate into increased use among adolescents, but long-term increases of use and health problems may occur when legal markets expand, and cannabis use is normalized in the general population. Consequently, to protect youth, it will be important to regulate the recreational market effectively, so that adult consumption does not increase, e.g., by capping store density, high taxes, and a ban of marketing. The only empirical measures to protect youth specifically is (the enforcement of) a high minimum legal age (at least 18) as well as ban of cannabis products designed to be attractive to youth.

5.3. Question 4: Best regulations for protecting youth and public health

Question: In legalizing countries, which regulations have had positive effects on protecting youth and public health? Which regulations had negative effects? Of particular interest are limits of THC concentration and minimum legal purchasing age.

Although there is quite a wide range of regulatory models implemented, there are only few empirical comparative evaluations of specific regulations. Those regulations with direct empirical evidence are a) high minimum legal age, b) restricted licensing for retailers, c) restricting edible sales. For a) increasing the minimum legal age in Quebec from 18 to 21 years was associated with attenuated growth of cannabis use among young adults aged 18-20. For b) a strict licensing cap in Ontario was associated with a reduction of the number of cannabis-related acute and chronic problems that require medical attention. For c) restricting the sales of edibles to products that are not designed to be attractive for youth (e.g., candies, gums) was linked to an attenuated growth of (accidental) cannabis intoxications among children.

There is no empirical evidence that can be used to recommend for or against THC concentration caps.

Apart from these regulations with direct empirical evidence, the experiences from regulating alcohol and tobacco suggest that pricing policies, marketing bans, and availability restrictions may be effective measures to minimize cannabis related problems among both youth and adults. Marketing bans, including requirements for discreet storefronts, may also be more important to protect youth than regulations of minimal distance between schools and retailers.

5.4. Question 5: Legalization and the illegal market

Question: In legalizing countries, was the illegal market successfully reduced? If yes, to which degree? Is there an association between the degree of reduced illegal market and regulations, such as upper limits for THC concentration, allowing legal sales of edibles, or allowing online purchases?

There is only indirect evidence on changes in the illegal market. Survey data from Canada suggest that cannabis users are increasingly likely to (exclusively) purchase cannabis products from licensed retailers. In 2021 – three years post legalization – 63% of users reported to never purchase illegally. In the US state of Washington, legal sales grew much faster than THC consumption levels measured in wastewater, which is suggestive of a reduction of the illegal market. In Uruguay, the legal market share remains well below 50% but there is a large grey market, i.e., products that were once sold legally but later shared/resold illegally.

Generally, it seems that a more attractive, less regulated legal market results in a quicker reduction of the illegal market. Often cited determinants for purchasing legal vs. illegal products are price, product quality, safety/trust, and convenience. However, there is no empirical evidence that certain regulations would facilitate the expansion of the legal market. Online purchases unlikely make a difference as they currently only make up 5% of legal purchases in Canada.

Importantly, it needs to be considered that competition itself will not eliminate the illegal market. Thus, making the legal market more competitive can facilitate some users to switch to the legal market but an attractive legal market also comes with the risk of causing non-users to initiate using cannabis – with potential public health costs (see also **Question 1, 2, and 4**). Consequently, the aim of eliminating the illegal market cannot be achieved by merely creating an attractive, i.e., cheap, convenient, and advertised legal alternative, which would be incompatible with public health aims. To some extent, reducing illegal market activities will require law enforcement measures.

5.5. Question 6: Legalization and organized crime

Question: How have organized crime activities in relation to cannabis changed in legalizing countries?

There is no specific evidence on changes in organized (drug) crime activities in the context of cannabis legalization in Canada, USA, and Uruguay.

In the US, the arrest rates for possession have declined greatly following cannabis legalization. These make up the vast majority of cannabis-related arrests. In Canada, the arrest rates already declined prior to legalization. For changes in the distribution of cannabis, the evidence is less clear.

There are some studies that point at increased rates of property and violent crimes following cannabis legalization in some US states. The findings are rather heterogeneous and may partially be specific to the US. Thus, increasing crime rates are not to be expected in case of cannabis legalization in Germany.

5.6. Question 7: Illegal market and retail price of legal cannabis

Question: In legalizing countries, is there a quantifiable association between the price of legal recreational cannabis and the share of the illegal market?

The association between the price of legal cannabis products and the share of the illegal market cannot be quantified in a simple manner. While the price preference is a determinant for legal vs. illegal purchases for many users, there are no studies that would allow for a simple quantification of this relationship.

5.7. Question 8: Separation of illegal and legal market

Question: Which statutory regulations have been issued to avoid interactions between legal and illegal markets? How did these regulations affect the illegal market? Of particular interest are regulations concerning the documentation of the different steps in the supply chain (from seed to sale) and access to the market (licensing models) in legalizing countries.

There are monitoring systems in place, such as the Cannabis Tracking and Licensing System (CTLS) in Canada. This is a federal system, which allows tracking the amounts of cannabis grown and sold across the country in order to minimize diversions to or from the legal system. Similar so-called "seed to sale" systems have been implemented in some US states.

In Canada, there are also security checks for people applying for a producer license. Applicants are allowed to have prior convictions for minor drug crimes but not for being involved in organized crime.

In Uruguay, the selling points (pharmacies) are all registered and monitored. Additionally, users, home-growers and cannabis social clubs must register to legally buy, produce, or share cannabis. There is also a seed register in place, but this is not of practical use.

6. Summary and conclusions

This report provides an overview on the effects of legalizing cannabis for recreational purposes in Canada, USA, and Uruguay. In those countries, cannabis use and related problems has become more common before legalization and this trend has continued after legalization. This secular trend, an increasing prevalence of cannabis use and related problems, is also observed in Germany and a possible legalization is very unlikely to reverse this trend. However, continuing the current prohibitive approach is also not expected to make a difference.

To understand the exact impact of cannabis legalization, two important aspects need to be considered.

First, it takes several years for legal markets to expand. This has not only implications for efforts to replace the illegal market, but also for consumption and health. In Canada, the number of legal stores and sales have on average doubled every year since cannabis became legal in 2018 (231). This expansion has important implications for the evaluation of cannabis legalization. If the legal market impacts on consumption or health outcomes, such effects would be more likely to be observed with continued market expansion and consolidation. This is also reflected in the findings of this report, with long-term studies are more consistent in showing changes in consumption and health indicators: in those populations that have access to legal cannabis products, cannabis use increases at a slightly faster pace. This is more consistent for adults, including young adults aged 18-25, but less so for adolescents. The increased prevalence of cannabis use among adults caused by legalization is modest and it should be considered that most cannabis-related health and social risks arise from using cannabis frequently and early in life, i.e., before the age of 18. This does not mean that increased cannabis use prevalence among adults should be overlooked, because legalization has been linked to a modestly increased number of adults admitted to hospitals or EDs for acute and chronic problems, such as intoxications and CUD.

Second, there are many ways to regulate a legal cannabis market and the choice of regulations are crucial for the impact on consumption and health. Here are some examples of regulations that are currently in place:

- In Uruguay, the sale of flowers with up to 15% THC is allowed in a limited number of pharmacies across the country. Here, users aged 18 or older need to register to purchase cannabis legally or to grow their own plants.
- In Alberta as in many US states and Canadian provinces the number of private retail licenses is not limited. This results in a high density of outlets (20 per 100,000 in 2022) and above-average access to legal cannabis for the population (231). Here, the minimum legal age is 18 years and growing up to 4 plants is allowed.
- In Quebec, a public model was adopted, which means that legal cannabis is only sold in province-owned retail outlets. Here, the store density is only a fraction of that observed in Alberta (1 per 100,000 in 2022; (231)). As access to legal cannabis in Quebec is slightly below the national average, it is not clear whether the retail density is sufficient for the local population. Here, the minimum legal age is 21 years and home-cultivation remains prohibited.

In private retail models, legal retailers seek to increase revenue and this can be achieved by replacing the illegal market but also by attracting non-users to initiate cannabis consumption. The available evidence supports this reasoning and tentatively suggests that, where legal markets expand greatly, cannabis use and related health problems increase. At the same time, expansion of the legal market is also an effective means in replacing the illegal market.

To summarize, legalizing cannabis with the sole aim of quickly eliminating the illegal market requires a quickly expanding legal market, which may come with public health costs. Conversely, a healthoriented model may not be effective in reducing the illegal market quickly. Consequently, policy makers need to find the balance between these two partially conflicting aims.

For a cautious, public-health oriented approach in legalizing cannabis, a detailed set of recommendations have been developed and published elsewhere. Here, we highlight key measures that are expected to protect the health of adults and youth in a legal cannabis environment:

Protecting the health of adults

Based on the available evidence, the best way to protect the health of adults is to avoid cannabis retail commercialization. Theoretically, this can be best achieved by a public retail model, in which the number and location of retailers are centrally planned to ensure a sufficient access to legal products for the population while avoiding a clustering of outlets. In this model, prices can also be adjusted to be competitive with the illegal market. The next best option would be a private model, in which the number of licenses are capped. There are only few experiences of licensing caps and the optimal threshold may be determined empirically, starting with a low number (e.g., 1 retailer per 100,000 population). Also, allowing non-profit associations that provide quality-controlled cannabis to users (cannabis social clubs) may also be considered to minimize cannabis commercialisation. Regardless of the distribution model, marketing for cannabis products should be banned. This does not only include advertising on traditional media (TV, billboards), but also on the internet (websites, social media). Marketing restrictions may also address the appearance of storefronts, which should be discreet rather than heavily advertised. Lastly, pricing policies should disincentivize purchases of high-THC products. Specifically, an inflation-adjusted THC-based tax and a minimum unit price for the same amount of THC could contribute to minimize price discounts and falling retail prices following legalization.

Protecting the health of youth

To protect the health of youth, it should be avoided that cannabis use among adolescents rises considerably. An increasing normalization of use in the general population could increase consumption among youth in the long term. Additionally, there are few measures that specifically aim to protect the health of youth. First, the minimum legal age should not be below 18 years. Unlike currently practised for tobacco and alcohol, there should be a mandatory age verification and violations should be persecuted. Selling cannabis products to minors should result in a temporary or permanent license suspension. Second, cannabis products should not be designed to be attractive for youth. This specifically includes cannabis edibles, that should not be sold in colourful packages and in forms that are preferred by children, such as candies or gummies. Further, cannabis edibles should be sold in childproof containers and each packaged unit should not exceed 10mg THC to avoid over-intoxication.

Importantly, the effectiveness of these regulations depend on their enforcement. For example, adolescents in Germany currently can easily access alcoholic beverages in supermarkets even if they are below the minimum legal age. When legalizing cannabis, the mistakes in regulating alcohol and tobacco should not be repeated.

Conclusion

Where cannabis was legalized, cannabis use has generally increased before and after legislative changes. Further increases in cannabis use are also expected to happen in Germany – regardless of the proposed legalization. In Canada, USA, and Uruguay, few immediate changes in use and health

outcomes have been observed just after legal cannabis was available. However, as the legal market requires several years to expand and replace the illegal market, long-term impacts are crucial. Where legal cannabis markets grow and legal products become more available, the use of cannabis and related health problems became more common. Importantly, there are several measures that can be implemented to reduce possible adverse consequences of cannabis legalization for adults and youth. These include restrictions in licencing and marketing, and regulations concerning the sale of edibles. By learning from the North American experiences, Germany can legalize cannabis and protect public health.
7. Appendices

Appendix 1: Search strategy Appendix 2: Questionnaire sent to the experts Appendix 3: Summary table of all studies

8. References

1. Goodwin RD, Wyka K, Luo M, Weinberger AH, Kattan M. Cannabis legalization and childhood asthma in the United States: An ecologic analysis. Preventive Medicine. 2022:107414.

2. Dilley JA, Richardson SM, Kilmer B, Pacula RL, Segawa MB, Cerdá M. Prevalence of Cannabis Use in Youths After Legalization in Washington State. JAMA pediatrics. 2019;173(2):192-3.

3. Myran DT, Tanuseputro P, Auger N, Konikoff L, Talarico R, Finkelstein Y. Edible Cannabis Legalization and Unintentional Poisonings in Children. N Engl J Med. 2022;387(8):757-9.

4. Graves JM, Whitehill JM, Miller ME, Brooks-Russell A, Richardson SM, Dilley JA. Employment and Marijuana Use Among Washington State Adolescents Before and After Legalization of Retail Marijuana. Journal of Adolescent Health. 2019;65(1):39-45.

5. Lu R, Willits D, Stohr MK, Makin D, Snyder J, Lovrich N, et al. The Cannabis Effect on Crime: Time-Series Analysis of Crime in Colorado and Washington State. Justice Quarterly. 2021;38(4):565-95.

6. Laqueur H, Rivera-Aguirre A, Shev A, Castillo-Carniglia A, Rudolph KE, Ramirez J, et al. The impact of cannabis legalization in Uruguay on adolescent cannabis use. The International journal on drug policy. 2020;80:102748.

7. Myran DT, Roberts R, Pugliese M, Taljaard M, Tanuseputro P, Pacula RL. Changes in Emergency Department Visits for Cannabis Hyperemesis Syndrome Following Recreational Cannabis Legalization and Subsequent Commercialization in Ontario, Canada. JAMA network open. 2022;5(9):e2231937.

8. Calvert C, Erickson D. An examination of relationships between cannabis legalization and fatal motor vehicle and pedestrian-involved crashes. Traffic injury prevention. 2020;21(8):521-6.

9. Lane TJ, Hall W. Traffic fatalities within US states that have legalized recreational cannabis sales and their neighbours. Addiction. 2019;114(5):847-56.

10. Shi Y, Liang D. The Association between Recreational Cannabis Commercialization and Cannabis Exposures Reported to the US National Poison Data System. Addiction. 2020;115(10):1890-9.

11. Kim C, Chum A, Nielsen A, Allin S, Penney TL, Rittenbach K, et al. Associations between recreational cannabis legalization and cannabis-related emergency department visits by age, gender, and geographic status in Ontario, Canada: An interrupted time series study. PLoS One. 2022;17(10):e0268718.

12. Cerdá M, Wall M, Feng T, Keyes KM, Sarvet A, Schulenberg J, et al. Association of State Recreational Marijuana Laws With Adolescent Marijuana Use. JAMA Pediatrics. 2017;171(2):142-9.

13. Wallace GT, Parnes JE, Prince MA, Conner BT, Riggs NR, George MW, et al. Associations between marijuana use patterns and recreational legislation changes in a large Colorado college student sample. Addiction Research & Theory. 2020;28(3):211-21.

14. Thacker J, Martin M, Cristy Y, Rabideau D, Shively M, Kling R. Exploring the Neighborhood-Level Impact of Retail Marijuana Outlets on Crime in Washington State. Journal of Quantitative Criminology. 2021.

15. Zuckermann AME, Battista KV, Bélanger RE, Haddad S, Butler A, Costello MJ, et al. Trends in youth cannabis use across cannabis legalization: Data from the COMPASS prospective cohort study. Preventive Medicine Reports. 2021;22:101351.

16. Hansen B, Miller K, Weber C. EARLY EVIDENCE ON RECREATIONAL MARIJUANA LEGALIZATION AND TRAFFIC FATALITIES. Economic Inquiry. 2020;58(2):547-68.

17. Nazif-Munoz JI, Oulhote Y, Ouimet MC. The association between legalisation of cannabis use and traffic deaths in Uruguay. Addiction. 2020.

18. Santaella-Tenorio J, Wheeler-Martin K, DiMaggio CJ, Castillo-Carniglia A, Keyes KM, Hasin D, et al. Association of Recreational Cannabis Laws in Colorado and Washington State With Changes in Traffic Fatalities, 2005-2017. JAMA Internal Medicine. 2020;180(8):1061-8.

19. Roberts SCM, Raifman S, Biggs MA. Relationship between mandatory warning signs for cannabis use during pregnancy policies and birth outcomes in the Western United States. Prev Med. 2022;164:107297.

20. Lockwood J, Moss A, Beck A, Francis I, Schmoll E, Wymore E. The association between the legalization of recreational marijuana and both small for gestational age births and NICU admissions in Colorado. Journal of perinatology : official journal of the California Perinatal Association. 2019;39(9):1165-74.

21. Eichelberger AH. Marijuana use and driving in Washington State: Risk perceptions and behaviors before and after implementation of retail sales. Traffic Inj Prev. 2019;20(1):23-9.

22. Rosic T, Sanger N, Panesar B, Foster G, Marsh DC, Rieb L, et al. Cannabis use in patients treated for opioid use disorder pre- and post-recreational cannabis legalization in Canada. Subst Abuse Treat Prev Policy. 2021;16(1):34.

23. Cerdá M, Mauro C, Hamilton A, Levy NS, Santaella-Tenorio J, Hasin D, et al. Association Between Recreational Marijuana Legalization in the United States and Changes in Marijuana Use and Cannabis Use Disorder From 2008 to 2016. JAMA Psychiatry. 2020;77(2):165-71.

24. Zellers SM, Ross JM, Saunders GRB, Ellingson JM, Anderson JE, Corley RP, et al. Impacts of recreational cannabis legalization on cannabis use: a longitudinal discordant twin study. Addiction. 2023;118(1):110-8.

Rotermann M. What has changed since cannabis was legalized? Health Rep. 2020;31(2):11 20.

26. Borst JM, Costantini TW, Reilly L, Smith AM, Stabley R, Steele J, et al. Driving under the influence: a multi-center evaluation of vehicular crashes in the era of cannabis legalization. Trauma surgery & acute care open. 2021;6(1):e000736.

27. Couper FJ, Peterson BL. The prevalence of marijuana in suspected impaired driving cases in Washington state. J Anal Toxicol. 2014;38(8):569-74.

28. Tefft BC, Arnold LS. Estimating Cannabis Involvement in Fatal Crashes in Washington State Before and After the Legalization of Recreational Cannabis Consumption Using Multiple Imputation of Missing Values. Am J Epidemiol. 2021;190(12):2582-91.

29. Brubacher JR, Chan H, Erdelyi S, Staples JA, Asbridge M, Mann RE. Cannabis Legalization and Detection of Tetrahydrocannabinol in Injured Drivers. The New England journal of medicine. 2022;386(2):148-56.

30. Wong K, Brady JE, Li G. Establishing legal limits for driving under the influence of marijuana. Injury Epidemiology. 2014;1(26).

31. Mennis J, Stahler GJ. Adolescent treatment admissions for marijuana following recreational legalization in Colorado and Washington. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2020;210(ebs, 7513587):107960.

32. Kim C, Chum A, Nielsen A, MacMaster F, Rittenbach K, Allin S, et al. Cannabis Legalization and cannabis-Related Hospitalizations in Ontario, Canada. Can J Psychiatry. 2023;68(1):67-70.

33. Martins SS, Segura LE, Levy NS, Mauro PM, Mauro CM, Philbin MM, et al. Racial and Ethnic Differences in Cannabis Use Following Legalization in US States With Medical Cannabis Laws. JAMA Netw Open. 2021;4(9):e2127002.

34. Turna J, Belisario K, Balodis I, Van Ameringen M, Busse J, MacKillop J. Cannabis use and misuse in the year following recreational cannabis legalization in Canada: A longitudinal observational cohort study of community adults in Ontario. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2021;225(ebs, 7513587):108781.

35. Yeung MEM, Weaver CG, Janz K, Haines-Saah R, Lang E. Clearing the air: A study of cannabisrelated presentations to urban Alberta emergency departments following legalization. Cjem. 2020;22(6):776-83.

36. Wang GS, Le Lait M-C, Deakyne SJ, Bronstein AC, Bajaj L, Roosevelt G. Unintentional Pediatric Exposures to Marijuana in Colorado, 2009-2015. JAMA pediatrics. 2016;170(9):e160971.

37. Callaghan RC, Sanches M, Vander Heiden J, Asbridge M, Stockwell T, Macdonald S, et al. Canada's cannabis legalization and drivers' traffic-injury presentations to emergency departments in Ontario and Alberta, 2015-2019. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2021;228(ebs, 7513587):109008. 38. Lee E, Pluym ID, Wong D, Kwan L, Varma V, Rao R. The impact of state legalization on rates of marijuana use in pregnancy in a universal drug screening population. The journal of maternal-fetal & neonatal medicine : the official journal of the European Association of Perinatal Medicine, the Federation of Asia and Oceania Perinatal Societies, the International Society of Perinatal Obstetricians. 2022;35(9):1660-7.

39. Pflugeisen BM, Mou J, Drennan KJ, Straub HL. Demographic Discrepancies in Prenatal Urine Drug Screening in Washington State Surrounding Recreational Marijuana Legalization and Accessibility. Maternal and child health journal. 2020;24(12):1505-14.

40. Thomas AA, Dickerson-Young T, Mazor S. Unintentional Pediatric Marijuana Exposures at a Tertiary Care Children's Hospital in Washington State: A Retrospective Review. Pediatr Emerg Care. 2021;37(10):e594-e8.

41. Myran D, Pugliese M, Tanuseputro P, Cantor N, Rhodes E, Taljaard M. The association between recreational cannabis legalization, commercialization and cannabis attributable emergency department visits in Ontario, Canada: an interrupted time-series analysis. Addiction. 2022.

42. Kerr WC, Ye Y, Subbaraman MS, Williams E, Greenfield TK. Changes in Marijuana Use Across the 2012 Washington State Recreational Legalization: Is Retrospective Assessment of Use Before Legalization More Accurate? J Stud Alcohol Drugs. 2018;79(3):495-502.

43. Gonçalves PD, Levy NS, Segura LE, Bruzelius E, Boustead AE, Hasin DS, et al. Cannabis Recreational Legalization and Prevalence of Simultaneous Cannabis and Alcohol Use in the United States. J Gen Intern Med. 2022.

44. Chung C, Salottolo K, Tanner A, 2nd, Carrick MM, Madayag R, Berg G, et al. The impact of recreational marijuana commercialization on traumatic injury. Inj Epidemiol. 2019;6(1):3.

45. Stormshak EA, Caruthers AS, Gau JM, Winter C. The impact of recreational marijuana legalization on rates of use and behavior: A 10-year comparison of two cohorts from high school to young adulthood. Psychol Addict Behav. 2019;33(7):595-602.

46. Bailey JA, Tiberio SS, Kerr DCR, Epstein M, Henry KL, Capaldi DM. Effects of Cannabis Legalization on Adolescent Cannabis Use Across 3 Studies. Am J Prev Med. 2023;64(3):361-7.

47. Kan E, Beardslee J, Steinberg L, Frick PJ, Cauffman E. Impact of recreational cannabis legalization on cannabis use, other substance use, and drug-related offending among justice-system-involved youth. Behav Sci Law. 2022;40(2):292-309.

48. Orsini MM, Vuolo M, Kelly BC. Adolescent Cannabis Use During a Period of Rapid Policy Change: Evidence From the PATH Study. J Adolesc Health. 2023;72(3):412-8.

49. Zellers SM, Ross JM, Saunders GRB, Ellingson JM, Walvig T, Anderson JE, et al. Recreational cannabis legalization has had limited effects on a wide range of adult psychiatric and psychosocial outcomes. Psychol Med. 2023:1-10.

50. Mahamad S, Wadsworth E, Rynard V, Goodman S, Hammond D. Availability, retail price and potency of legal and illegal cannabis in Canada after recreational cannabis legalisation. Drug Alcohol Rev. 2020;39(4):337-46.

51. Armstrong MJ. Legal cannabis market shares during Canada's first year of recreational legalisation. The International journal on drug policy. 2021;88:103028.

52. Hathaway AD, Cullen G, Walters D. How Well Is Cannabis Legalization Curtailing the Illegal Market? A Multi-wave Analysis of Canada's National Cannabis Survey. Journal of Canadian Studies. 2021;55(2):307-36.

53. Rotermann M. Looking back from 2020, how cannabis use and related behaviours changed in Canada. Health Rep. 2021;32(4):3-14.

54. Wadsworth E, Rynard V, Driezen P, Freeman TP, Rychert M, Wilkins C, et al. Legal sourcing of ten cannabis products in the Canadian cannabis market, 2019-2021: a repeat cross-sectional study. Harm Reduct J. 2023;20(1):19.

55. Burgard DA, Williams J, Westerman D, Rushing R, Carpenter R, LaRock A, et al. Using wastewater-based analysis to monitor the effects of legalized retail sales on cannabis consumption in Washington State, USA. Addiction. 2019;114(9):1582-90.

56. Meinhofer A, Rubli A. Illegal drug market responses to state recreational cannabis laws. Addiction. 2021;116(12):3433-43.

57. Worrall JL, Han S, Mannumood MS. Marijuana Legalization and U.S. Postal Inspection Service Seizures: An Exploration of Black Market Activity. American Journal of Criminal Justice. 2022;47(4):617-36.

58. Queirolo R, Álvarez E, Sotto B, Cruz JM. How High-Frequency Users Embraced Cannabis Regulation in Uruguay. Journal of Drug Issues. 2022:00220426221134902.

59. Gunadi C, Shi Y. Association of Recreational Cannabis Legalization With Cannabis Possession Arrest Rates in the US. JAMA Network Open. 2022;5(12):e2244922-e.

60. Callaghan RC, Vander Heiden J, Sanches M, Asbridge M, Hathaway A, Kish SJ. Impacts of Canada's cannabis legalization on police-reported crime among youth: early evidence. Addiction (Abingdon, England). 2021;116(12):3454-62.

61. Burkhardt J, Goemans C. The short-run effects of marijuana dispensary openings on local crime. ANNALS OF REGIONAL SCIENCE. 2019;63(1):163-89.

62. Connealy N, Piza E, Hatten D. The Criminogenic Effect of Marijuana Dispensaries in Denver, Colorado: A Microsynthetic Control Quasi-Experiment and Cost-Benefit Analysis. JUSTICE EVALUATION JOURNAL. 2020;3(1):69-93.

63. Hughes LA, Schaible LM, Jimmerson K. Marijuana Dispensaries and Neighborhood Crime and Disorder in Denver, Colorado. JUSTICE QUARTERLY. 2020;37(3):461-85.

64. Wu G, Willits DW. The Impact of Recreational Marijuana Legalization on Simple Assault in Oregon. Journal of interpersonal violence. 2022;37(23-24):NP23180-NP201.

65. Wu GZ, Wen M, Wilson FA. Impact of recreational marijuana legalization on crime: Evidence from Oregon. JOURNAL OF CRIMINAL JUSTICE. 2021;72.

66. Wu G, Li Y, Eric Lang X. Effects of recreational marijuana legalization on clearance rates for violent crimes: Evidence from Oregon. The International journal on drug policy. 2022;100(9014759):103528.

67. Dragone D, Prarolo G, Vanin P, Zanella G. Crime and the legalization of recreational marijuana. Journal of Economic Behavior & Organization. 2019;159(Adda, J., McConnell, B., & Rasul, I. (2014). Crime and the depenalization of cannabis possession: evidence from a policing experiment. J. Political Econ., 122, 5, 1130-1202. <u>http://dx.doi.org/10.1086/676932Anderson</u>, D.M., & Rees, D.I. (2014). The legaliza):488-501.

68. Harper AJ, Jorgensen C. Crime in a Time of Cannabis: Estimating the Effect of Legalizing Marijuana on Crime Rates in Colorado and Washington Using the Synthetic Control Method. JOURNAL OF DRUG ISSUES. 2022.

69. Maier SL, Mannes S, Koppenhofer EL. The implications of marijuana decriminalization and legalization on crime in the United States. Contemporary Drug Problems: An Interdisciplinary Quarterly. 2017;44(2):125-46.

70. Sabia JJ, Dave D, Alotaibi F, Rees DI. Is Recreational Marijuana a Gateway to Harder Drug Use and Crime? Journal of Mental Health Policy and Economics. 2022;25(SUPPL 1):S26.

71. Dellazizzo L, Potvin S, Dou BY, Beaudoin M, Luigi M, Giguere CE, et al. Association Between the Use of Cannabis and Physical Violence in Youths: A Meta-Analytical Investigation. Am J Psychiatry. 2020:appiajp202019101008.

72. Hawke LD, Henderson J. Legalization of cannabis use in Canada: Impacts on the cannabis use profiles of youth seeking services for substance use. J Subst Abuse Treat. 2021;126(kai, 8500909):108340.

73. Hollingsworth A, Wing C, Bradford AC. Comparative Effects of Recreational and Medical Marijuana Laws on Drug Use among Adults and Adolescents. The Journal of Law and Economics. 2022;65(3):515-54.

74. Kim JH, Weinberger AH, Zhu J, Barrington-Trimis J, Wyka K, Goodwin RD. Impact of state-level cannabis legalization on poly use of alcohol and cannabis in the United States, 2004-2017. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2021;218(ebs, 7513587):108364.

75. Weinberger AH, Wyka K, Kim JH, Smart R, Mangold M, Schanzer E, et al. A difference-indifference approach to examining the impact of cannabis legalization on disparities in the use of cigarettes and cannabis in the United States, 2004-17. Addiction (Abingdon, England). 2022;117(6):1768-77.

76. Rivera-Aguirre A, Castillo-Carniglia A, Laqueur HS, Rudolph KE, Martins SS, Ramírez J, et al. Does recreational cannabis legalization change cannabis use patterns? Evidence from secondary school students in Uruguay. Addiction. 2022;117(11).

77. Bae H, Kerr DCR. Marijuana use trends among college students in states with and without legalization of recreational use: initial and longer-term changes from 2008 to 2018. Addiction (Abingdon, England). 2020;115(6):1115-24.

78. Tolan NV, Terebo T, Chai PR, Erickson TB, Hayes BD, Uljon SN, et al. Impact of marijuana legalization on cannabis-related visits to the emergency department. Clinical toxicology (Philadelphia, Pa). 2022;60(5):585-95.

79. Jordan A, Sherazi A, Flewelling AJ, Northrup V, Naseemuddin A, Shea JL. Identification of cannabinoids in post-mortem blood samples from the province of New Brunswick before and after recreational cannabis legalization. The International journal on drug policy. 2022;103(9014759):103629.

80. Neiswenter SA, Tupu M, Cross C, Fudenberg J, Harding BE. Postmortem THC in decedents following legalization of recreational cannabis in Clark County, Nevada. J Forensic Sci. 2022;67(4):1632-9.

81. Gunadi C, Zhu B, Shi Y. Recreational cannabis legalization and transitions in cannabis use: findings from a nationally representative longitudinal cohort in the United States. Addiction (Abingdon, England). 2022;117(10):2651-9.

82. Delling FN, Vittinghoff E, Dewland TA, Pletcher MJ, Olgin JE, Nah G, et al. Does cannabis legalisation change healthcare utilisation? A population-based study using the healthcare cost and utilisation project in Colorado, USA. BMJ open. 2019;9(5):e027432.

83. Mennis J, McKeon TP, Stahler GJ. Recreational cannabis legalization alters associations among cannabis use, perception of risk, and cannabis use disorder treatment for adolescents and young adults. Addict Behav. 2023;138(2gw, 7603486):107552.

84. Hasin DS, Wall MM, Choi CJ, Alschuler DM, Malte C, Olfson M, et al. State Cannabis Legalization and Cannabis Use Disorder in the US Veterans Health Administration, 2005 to 2019. JAMA psychiatry. 2023.

85. Gunadi C. Does expanding access to cannabis affect traffic crashes? County-level evidence from recreational marijuana dispensary sales in Colorado. Health Econ. 2022;31(10):2244-68.

86. Calcaterra SL, Hopfer CJ, Keniston A, Hull ML. Changes in Healthcare Encounter Rates Possibly Related to Cannabis or Alcohol following Legalization of Recreational Marijuana in a Safety-Net Hospital: An Interrupted Time Series Analysis. J Addict Med. 2019;13(3):201-8.

87. Hall KE, Yang H, Goulding D, Contreras E, James KA. Interrupted time series analysis of cannabis coding in Colorado during the ICD-10-CM transition. Injury prevention : journal of the International Society for Child and Adolescent Injury Prevention. 2021;27(S1):i66-i70.

88. Wang GS, Hall K, Vigil D, Banerji S, Monte A, VanDyke M. Marijuana and acute health care contacts in Colorado. Prev Med. 2017;104(pm4, 0322116):24-30.

89. Nemer L, Lara LF, Hinton A, Conwell DL, Krishna SG, Balasubramanian G. Impact of Recreational Cannabis Legalization on Hospitalizations for Hyperemesis. Am J Gastroenterol. 2021;116(3):609-12.

 90. Vignault C, Massé A, Gouron D, Quintin J, Asli KD, Semaan W. The Potential Impact of Recreational Cannabis Legalization on the Prevalence of Cannabis Use Disorder and Psychotic Disorders: A Retrospective Observational Study. The Canadian Journal of Psychiatry.
 2021;66(12):1069-76.

91. Auger N, Luu TM, Ayoub A, Bilodeau-Bertrand M, Lo E, Low N. Cannabis-related Hospitalizations Among Youth in Canada Before and After Cannabis Legalization. J Addict Med. 2021;15(3):245-7. 92. Hall KE, Monte AA, Chang T, Fox J, Brevik C, Vigil DI, et al. Mental Health-related Emergency Department Visits Associated With Cannabis in Colorado. Academic emergency medicine : official journal of the Society for Academic Emergency Medicine. 2018;25(5):526-37.

93. Bhandari S, Jha P, Lisdahl KM, Hillard CJ, Venkatesan T. Recent trends in cyclic vomiting syndrome-associated hospitalisations with liberalisation of cannabis use in the state of Colorado. Intern Med J. 2019;49(5):649-55.

94. Callaghan RC, Sanches M, Murray RM, Konefal S, Maloney-Hall B, Kish SJ. Associations Between Canada's Cannabis Legalization and Emergency Department Presentations for Transient Cannabis-Induced Psychosis and Schizophrenia Conditions: Ontario and Alberta, 2015-2019. Can J Psychiatry. 2022;67(8):616-25.

95. Wang GS, Buttorff C, Wilks A, Schwam D, Tung G, Pacula RL. Impact of cannabis legalization on healthcare utilization for psychosis and schizophrenia in Colorado. The International journal on drug policy. 2022;104(9014759):103685.

96. Elser H, Humphreys K, Kiang MV, Mehta S, Yoon JH, Faustman WO, et al. State Cannabis Legalization and Psychosis-Related Health Care Utilization. JAMA Network Open. 2023;6(1):e2252689-e.

97. Doucette ML, Borrup KT, Lapidus G, Whitehill JM, McCourt AD, Crifasi CK. Effect of Washington State and Colorado's cannabis legalization on death by suicides. Prev Med. 2021;148(pm4, 0322116):106548.

98. Matthay EC, Kiang MV, Elser H, Schmidt L, Humphreys K. Evaluation of State Cannabis Laws and Rates of Self-harm and Assault. JAMA network open. 2021;4(3):e211955.

99. Farmer CM, Monfort SS, Woods AN. Changes in Traffic Crash Rates After Legalization of Marijuana: Results by Crash Severity. Journal of studies on alcohol and drugs. 2022;83(4):494-501.

100. Windle SB, Eisenberg MJ, Reynier P, Cabaussel J, Thombs BD, Grad R, et al. Association between legalization of recreational cannabis and fatal motor vehicle collisions in the United States: an ecologic study. CMAJ Open. 2021;9(1):E233-E41.

101. Cristiano N, Hathaway A, Cullen G, Wrathall M, Walters D. High time for the development of gendered interventions to prevent young people driving after cannabis use: evidence from Canada's National Cannabis Survey. Drugs: Education, Prevention and Policy. 2022:1-10.

102. Woo Y. The effects of cannabis and the legalization of marijuana on fatal crashes in Washington state. Dissertation Abstracts International: Section B: The Sciences and Engineering. 2020;81(3-B):No-Specified.

103. Hake ML, Sr. Marijuana legalization and traffic fatalities involving cannabinoids. Dissertation Abstracts International Section A: Humanities and Social Sciences. 2019;80(7-A(E)):No-Specified.

104. Lee J, Abdel-Aty A, Park J. Investigation of associations between marijuana law changes and marijuana-involved fatal traffic crashes: A state-level analysis. JOURNAL OF TRANSPORT & HEALTH. 2018;10:194-202.

105. Aydelotte JD, Mardock AL, Mancheski CA, Quamar SM, Teixeira PG, Brown CVR, et al. "Fatal crashes in the 5 years after recreational marijuana legalization in Colorado and Washington": Corrigendum. Accid Anal Prev. 2021;151.

106. Windle SB, Socha P, Nazif-Munoz JI, Harper S, Nandi A. The Impact of Cannabis Decriminalization and Legalization on Road Safety Outcomes: A Systematic Review. Am J Prev Med. 2022;63(6):1037-52.

107. Klein TA, Dilley JA, Graves JM, Liebelt EL. Synthetic cannabinoid poisonings and access to the legal cannabis market: findings from US national poison centre data 2016–2019. Clin Toxicol. 2022:1-5.

108. Nguyen HV, Mital S, Bornstein S. Short-Term Effects of Recreational Cannabis Legalization on Youth Cannabis Initiation. J Adolesc Health. 2023;72(1):111-7.

109. Paschall MJ, Grube JW. Recreational Marijuana Availability in Oregon and Use Among Adolescents. Am J Prev Med. 2020;58(2):e63-e9.

110. Garcia-Ramirez G, Paschall MJ, Grube JW. Retail Availability of Recreational Marijuana and Alcohol in Oregon Counties and Co-Use of Alcohol and Marijuana and Related Beliefs among Adolescents. Subst Use Misuse. 2020;56(3):345-52.

111. Harpin SB, Brooks-Russell A, Ma M, James KA, Levinson AH. Adolescent marijuana use and perceived ease of access before and after recreational marijuana implementation in Colorado. Subst Use Misuse. 2018;53(3):451-6.

112. Peters T, Foust C. High school student cannabis use and perceptions towards cannabis in southcentral Colorado - comparing communities that permit recreational dispensaries and communities that do not. Journal of cannabis research. 2019;1(1):2.

113. Hammond D, Wadsworth E, Reid JL, Burkhalter R. Prevalence and modes of cannabis use among youth in Canada, England, and the US, 2017 to 2019. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2021;219(ebs, 7513587):108505.

114. Ta M, Greto L, Bolt K. Trends and Characteristics in Marijuana Use Among Public School Students - King County, Washington, 2004-2016. MMWR Morbidity and mortality weekly report. 2019;68(39):845-50.

115. Lee MH, Kim-Godwin YS, Hur H. Adolescents' Marijuana Use Following Recreational Marijuana Legalization in Alaska and Hawaii. Asia Pac J Public Health. 2022;34(1):65-71.

116. Brooks-Russell A, Ma M, Levinson AH, Kattari L, Kirchner T, Anderson Goodell EM, et al. Adolescent Marijuana Use, Marijuana-Related Perceptions, and Use of Other Substances Before and After Initiation of Retail Marijuana Sales in Colorado (2013-2015). Prevention science : the official journal of the Society for Prevention Research. 2019;20(2):185-93.

117. Paschall MJ, Garcia-Ramirez G, Grube JW. Recreational Marijuana Legalization and Co-use With Alcohol Among Adolescents. Am J Prev Med. 2022;62(1):57-64.

118. Blevins CE, Marsh E, Banes KE, Stephens RS, Walker DD, Roffman RA. The Implications of Cannabis Policy Changes in Washington on Adolescent Perception of Risk, Norms, Attitudes, and Substance Use. Substance abuse : research and treatment. 2018;12(8808537, 101514834):1178221818815491.

119. Estoup AC, Moise-Campbell C, Varma M, Stewart DG. The Impact of Marijuana Legalization on Adolescent Use, Consequences, and Perceived Risk. Subst Use Misuse. 2016;51(14):1881-7.
120. Masonbrink AR, Richardson T, Hall M, Catley D, Wilson K. Trends in Adolescent Cannabis-Related Hospitalizations by State Legalization Laws, 2008-2019. The Journal of adolescent health : official publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine. 2021;69(6):999-1005.

121. Bennett CE, Venkataramani A, Henretig FM, Faerber J, Song L, Wood JN. Recent Trends in Marijuana-Related Hospital Encounters in Young Children. Acad Pediatr. 2022;22(4):592-7.

Myran DT, Tanuseputro P, Auger N, Konikoff L, Talarico R, Finkelstein Y. Pediatric
Hospitalizations for Unintentional Cannabis Poisonings and All-Cause Poisonings Associated With
Edible Cannabis Product Legalization and Sales in Canada. JAMA Health Forum. 2023;4(1):e225041-e.
Roth W, Tam M, Bi C, Kim J, Lewis J, Ho R, et al. Changes in California cannabis exposures

following recreational legalization and the COVID-19 pandemic. Clin Toxicol (Phila). 2022;60(5):632-8. 124. Thomas AA, Von Derau K, Bradford MC, Moser E, Garrard A, Mazor S. Unintentional Pediatric Marijuana Exposures Prior to and After Legalization and Commercial Availability of Recreational Marijuana in Washington State. The Journal of emergency medicine. 2019;56(4):398-404.

125. Wang GS, Banerji S, Contreras AE, Hall KE. Marijuana exposures in Colorado, reported to regional poison centre, 2000-2018. Inj Prev. 2020;26(2):184-6.

126. Harvey T, Gomez R, Wolk B, Ozcan A. Varied Presentations of Pediatric Patients With Positive Cannabinoid Tests. Cureus. 2022;14(3):e23493.

127. Wang GS, Davies SD, Halmo LS, Sass A, Mistry RD. Impact of Marijuana Legalization in Colorado on Adolescent Emergency and Urgent Care Visits. The Journal of adolescent health : official publication of the Society for Adolescent Medicine. 2018;63(2):239-41.

128. Bayrampour H, Asim A. Cannabis Use During the Pre-Conception Period and Pregnancy After Legalization. Journal of obstetrics and gynaecology Canada : JOGC = Journal d'obstetrique et gynecologie du Canada : JOGC. 2021;43(6):740-5.

129. Drabkin M, Pudwell J, Smith GN. Before and After Legalization: Cannabis Use Among Pregnant Patients at a Tertiary Care Centre in Ontario. Journal of obstetrics and gynaecology Canada : JOGC = Journal d'obstetrique et gynecologie du Canada : JOGC. 2022;44(7):808-12.

130. Meinhofer A, Witman AE, Hinde JM, Simon K. Marijuana liberalization policies and perinatal health. J Health Econ. 2021;80((Meinhofer) Weill Cornell Medicine, 425 E 61st Street, Suite 301, New York NY 10065, United States(Witman) University of North Carolina Wilmington, 601 S. College Road, Wilmington NC 28043-5920, United States(Hinde) RTI International, 3040 East Cornwallis):102537.

131. Skelton KR, Hecht AA, Benjamin-Neelon SE. Association of Recreational Cannabis Legalization With Maternal Cannabis Use in the Preconception, Prenatal, and Postpartum Periods. JAMA network open. 2021;4(2):e210138.

132. Straub HL, Mou J, Drennan KJ, Pflugeisen BM. Maternal Marijuana Exposure and Birth Weight: An Observational Study Surrounding Recreational Marijuana Legalization. Am J Perinatol. 2021;38(1):65-75.

133. Wang GS, Buttorff C, Wilks A, Schwam D, Metz TD, Tung G, et al. Cannabis legalization and cannabis-involved pregnancy hospitalizations in Colorado. Prev Med. 2022;156(pm4, 0322116):106993.

134. Siega-Riz AM, Keim-Malpass J, Lyons GR, Alhusen J. The association between legalization of recreational marijuana use and birth outcomes in Colorado and Washington state. Birth defects research. 2020;112(9):660-9.

135. Nguyen HV, Mital S. Changes in Youth Cannabis Use After an Increase in Cannabis Minimum Legal Age in Quebec, Canada. JAMA Network Open. 2022;5(6):e2217648-e.

136. Gilman JM, Iyer MT, Pottinger EG, Klugman EM, Hughes D, Potter K, et al. State-Level Recreational Cannabis Legalization Is Not Differentially Associated with Cannabis Risk Perception Among Children: A Multilevel Regression Analysis. Cannabis and cannabinoid research. 2022.

137. Rusby JC, Westling E, Crowley R, Light JM. Legalization of recreational marijuana and community sales policy in Oregon: Impact on adolescent willingness and intent to use, parent use, and adolescent use. Psychology of addictive behaviors : journal of the Society of Psychologists in Addictive Behaviors. 2018;32(1):84-92.

138. Everson EM, Dilley JA, Maher JE, Mack CE. Post-Legalization Opening of Retail Cannabis Stores and Adult Cannabis Use in Washington State, 2009-2016. Am J Public Health. 2019;109(9):1294-301.

139. Baraniecki R, Panchal P, Malhotra DD, Aliferis A, Zia Z. Acute cannabis intoxication in the emergency department: the effect of legalization. BMC Emerg Med. 2021;21(1):32.

140. Andrews CN, Rehak R, Woo M, Walker I, Ma C, Forbes N, et al. Cannabinoid hyperemesis syndrome in North America: evaluation of health burden and treatment prevalence. Aliment Pharmacol Ther. 2022;56(11-12):1532-42.

141. Wickens CM, Stoduto G, Ilie G, Di Ciano P, McDonald AJ, Mistry A, et al. Driving under the influence of cannabis among recreational and medical cannabis users: A population study. Journal of Transport & Health. 2022;26:101402.

142. Public Health Agency of Canada. Cannabis use for non-medical purposes among Canadians (aged 16+) 2022 [Available from: <u>https://health-infobase.canada.ca/cannabis/</u>.

143. Lyubchich V. Assessing the Impact of Marijuana Decriminalization on Vehicle Accident Experience. Document 222163 [Internet]. 2022. Available from: <u>https://www.cia-ica.ca/publications/publication-details/rp222163</u>.

144. Public Safety Canada. Annual National Data Report to Inform Trends and Patterns in Drug-Impaired Driving2023 9 March 2023. Available from:

https://www.publicsafety.gc.ca/cnt/rsrcs/pblctns/2021-did-fad/index-en.aspx.

145. Goodman S, Leos-Toro C, Hammond D. Do Mandatory Health Warning Labels on Consumer Products Increase Recall of the Health Risks of Cannabis? Subst Use Misuse. 2022;57(4):569-80.
146. Sims L, Goetz T, White N, Badre A, Gammon B, Trenholm A, et al. Cannabis use patterns among patients with upper extremity conditions at the time of legalization in Canada. Can J Surg. 2022;65(3):E335. 147. Smart R, Pacula RL. Early evidence of the impact of cannabis legalization on cannabis use, cannabis use disorder, and the use of other substances: Findings from state policy evaluations. Am J Drug Alcohol Abuse. 2019;45(6):644-63.

148. Wang GS, Hoyte C, Roosevelt G, Heard K. The Continued Impact of Marijuana Legalization on Unintentional Pediatric Exposures in Colorado. Clin Pediatr (Phila). 2019;58(1):114-6.

149. Wang GS, Buttorff C, Wilks A, Schwam D, Tung G, Pacula RL. Changes in Emergency Department Encounters for Vomiting After Cannabis Legalization in Colorado. JAMA Netw Open. 2021;4(9):e2125063.

150. Lira MC, Sarda V, Heeren TC, Miller M, Naimi TS. Alcohol Policies and Motor Vehicle Crash Deaths Involving Blood Alcohol Concentrations Below 0.08. Am J Prev Med. 2020;58(5):622-9.

151. Lira MC, Heeren TC, Buczek M, Blanchette JG, Smart R, Pacula RL, et al. Trends in cannabis involvement and risk of alcohol involvement in motor vehicle crash fatalities in the United States, 2000-2018. American Journal of Public Health. 2021;In press.

152. Mauro PM, Gutkind S, Rivera-Aguirre A, Gary D, Cerda M, Santos EC, et al. Trends in cannabis or cocaine-related dependence and alcohol/drug treatment in Argentina, Chile, and Uruguay. The International journal on drug policy. 2022;108:103810.

153. Kilmer B, Rivera-Aguirre A, Queirolo R, Ramirez J, Cerdá M. Cannabis Legalization and Traffic Injuries: Exploring the Role of Supply Mechanisms. Addiction. 2022.

154. Health Canada. Canadian Alcohol and Drugs Survey 2021 [Available from:

https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/canadian-alcohol-drugs-survey.html.

155. Health Canada. Canadian Cannabis Survey 2021: Summary 2021 [Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/drugs-medication/cannabis/research-data/canadian-cannabis-survey-2021-summary.html.

156. BC Cannabis Secretariat. Cannabis in British Columbia: Results from the 2021 BC Cannabis Use Survey 2022. Available from: <u>https://www2.gov.bc.ca/assets/gov/public-safety-and-emergency-services/public-safety/cannabis/2021_bc_cannabis_use_survey_report_final.pdf</u>.

157. Institut de la statistique du Québec. Québec Cannabis Survey 2021 2022 [Available from: https://statistique.quebec.ca/en/communique/quebec-cannabis-survey-2021-the-proportion-of-cannabis-users-has-increased-since-2018-and-methods-of-use-have-changed.

158. Nigatu YT, Elton-Marshall T, Rehm J, Hamilton HA. CAMH Monitor e-Report: Substance Use, Mental Health and Well-Being Among Ontario Adults, 2020: Centre for Addiction and Mental Health; 2022. Available from: <u>http://www.camh.ca/camh-monitor</u>.

159. Nigatu YT, Elton-Marshall T, Adlaf EM, Ialomiteanu AR, Mann RE, Hamilton HA. CAMH Monitor e-Report: Substance Use, Mental Health and Well-Being Among Ontario Adults, 1977–2019: Centre for Addiction and Mental Health; 2020. Available from: <u>http://www.camh.ca/camh-monitor</u>.

160. Carnide N, Lee H, Landsman V, Frone MR, Furlan AD, Smith PM. Cannabis use and workplace cannabis availability, perceptions and policies among Canadian workers: a comparison before and after the legalisation of non-medical cannabis. Occup Environ Med. 2022;79(12):824.

161. Imtiaz S, Nigatu YT, Ali F, Douglas L, Hamilton HA, Rehm J, et al. Cannabis legalization and cannabis use, daily cannabis use and cannabis-related problems among adults in Ontario, Canada (2001 – 2019). Drug Alcohol Depend. 2023:109765.

162. Koto P, Allen VM, Fahey J, Kuhle S. Maternal cannabis use during pregnancy and maternal and neonatal outcomes: A retrospective cohort study. BJOG. 2022;129(10):1687-94.

163. Corsi DJ, Hsu H, Weiss D, Fell DB, Walker M. Trends and correlates of cannabis use in pregnancy: a population-based study in Ontario, Canada from 2012 to 2017. Can J Public Health. 2019;110(1):76-84.

164. Health Canada. Canadian Alcohol and Drugs Survey (CADS): summary of results for 2019 2021 [Available from: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/canadian-alcohol-drugs-</u> <u>survey/2019-summary.html</u>.

165. Health Canada. Canadian Cannabis Survey 2019 - Summary 2019 [Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/publications/drugs-health-products/canadian-cannabis-survey-2019-summary.html.

166. Armstrong MJ. Relationships Between Increases in Canadian Cannabis Stores, Sales, and Prevalence. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2021:109071.

167. Statistics Canada. Retail trade sales by province and territory (x 1,000) 2023 [Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=2010000801.

168. Compton WM, Han B, Jones CM, Blanco C. Cannabis use disorders among adults in the United States during a time of increasing use of cannabis. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2019.

169. Hasin DS, Saha TD, Kerridge BT, et al. Prevalence of marijuana use disorders in the united states between 2001-2002 and 2012-2013. JAMA psychiatry. 2015;72(12):1235-42.

170. Hasin DS, Sarvet AL, Cerda M, Keyes KM, Stohl M, Galea S, et al. US Adult Illicit Cannabis Use, Cannabis Use Disorder, and Medical Marijuana Laws: 1991-1992 to 2012-2013. JAMA psychiatry. 2017;74(6):579-88.

171. Pacula RL, Powell D, Heaton P, Sevigny EL. Assessing the effects of medical marijuana laws on marijuana use: the devil is in the details. J Policy Anal Manage. 2015;34(1):7-31.

172. Wen H, Hockenberry JM, Cummings JR. The effect of medical marijuana laws on adolescent and adult use of marijuana, alcohol, and other substances. J Health Econ. 2015;42:64-80.

173. Young-Wolff KC, Sarovar V, Tucker LY, Conway A, Alexeeff S, Weisner C, et al. Self-reported Daily, Weekly, and Monthly Cannabis Use Among Women Before and During Pregnancy. JAMA Netw Open. 2019;2(7):e196471.

174. Young-Wolff KC, Slama NE, Padon AA, Silver LD, Soroosh A, Alexeeff SE, et al. Geographic Accessibility of Retail Cannabis in Northern California and Prenatal Cannabis Use During the COVID-19 Pandemic. JAMA Netw Open. 2022;5(11):e2244086.

175. Suárez H. VII ENCUESTA NACIONAL SOBRE CONSUMO DE DROGAS EN POBLACIÓN GENERAL: Junta Nacional de Drogas Uruguay; 2019. Available from: <u>https://www.gub.uy/junta-nacional-drogas/comunicacion/publicaciones/vii-encuesta-nacional-sobre-consumo-drogas-poblacion-general-2018</u>.

176. Castillo-Carniglia A, Rivera-Aguirre A, Calvo E, Queirolo R, Keyes KM, Cerda M. Trends in marijuana use in two Latin-American countries: an age, period, and cohort study. Addiction. 2020.
177. Health Canada. Summary of results for the Canadian Student Tobacco, Alcohol and Drugs

Survey 2018-19 2019 [Available from: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/canadian-student-tobacco-alcohol-drugs-survey/2018-2019-summary.html</u>.

178. Cohen N, Galvis Blanco L, Davis A, Kahane A, Mathew M, Schuh S, et al. Pediatric cannabis intoxication trends in the pre and post-legalization era. Clin Toxicol. 2022;60(1):53-8.

179. Coret A, Rowan-Legg A. Unintentional cannabis exposures in children pre- and postlegalization: A retrospective review from a Canadian paediatric hospital. Paediatr Child Health. 2022;27(5):265-71.

180. Firth CL, Carlini B, Dilley J, Guttmannova K, Hajat A. Retail cannabis environment and adolescent use: The role of advertising and retailers near home and school. Health Place. 2022;75:102795.

181. Kerr DCR, Owen LD, Tiberio SS, Dilley JA. Recreational Cannabis Legalization and Proximity to Cannabis Retailers as Risk Factors for Adolescents' Cannabis Use. Prev Sci. 2022.

182. Hinckley J, Bhatia D, Ellingson J, Molinero K, Hopfer C. The impact of recreational cannabis legalization on youth: the Colorado experience. Eur Child Adolesc Psychiatry. 2022.

183. Schleimer JP, Rivera-Aguirre AE, Castillo-Carniglia A, Laqueur HS, Rudolph KE, Suárez H, et al. Investigating how perceived risk and availability of marijuana relate to marijuana use among

adolescents in Argentina, Chile, and Uruguay over time. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2019;201:115-26. 184. Churchill S, Vallance K, Callaghan R, Tim Stockwell, Farrell-Low A, Naimi T. Sales and Revenue from Regulated Cannabis Products: British Columbia, October 2018-December 20202021 1 July 2021. Available from: <u>https://www.uvic.ca/research/centres/cisur/about/news/current/bcs-regulatedcannabis-market-growing-briskly-new-report.php</u>.

185. Gagnon F. The non-medical cannabis regime in Québec: A public health analysis2021 27 Feb 2023. Available from: <u>https://www.inspq.qc.ca/sites/default/files/publications/2829-non-medical-cannabis-regime-public-health-analysis.pdf</u>.

186. Sheikhan NY, Pinto AM, Nowak DA, Abolhassani F, Lefebvre P, Duh MS, et al. Compliance With Cannabis Act Regulations Regarding Online Promotion Among Canadian Commercial Cannabis-Licensed Firms. JAMA Network Open. 2021;4(7):e2116551-e.

187. Blanchette JG, Pacula RL, Smart R, Lira MC, Boustead AE, Caulkins JP, et al. Rating the comparative efficacy of state-level cannabis policies on recreational cannabis markets in the United States. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2022;106:103744.

188. Blanchette JG, Pacula RL, Smart R, Lira MC, Pessar SC, Naimi TS. The Cannabis Policy Scale: A New Research and Surveillance Tool for U.S. States. Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs. 2022:jsad.21-00462.

189. Cantrell J, Anesetti-Rothermel A, Pearson JL, Xiao H, Vallone D, Kirchner TR. The impact of the tobacco retail outlet environment on adult cessation and differences by neighborhood poverty. Addiction. 2015;110(1):152-61.

190. Sherk A, Stockwell T, Chikritzhs T, Andréasson S, Angus C, Gripenberg J, et al. Alcohol Consumption and the Physical Availability of Take-Away Alcohol: Systematic Reviews and Meta-Analyses of the Days and Hours of Sale and Outlet Density. J Stud Alcohol Drugs. 2018;79(1):58-67.

191. Giesbrecht N, Stockwell T, Kendall P, Strang R, Thomas G. Alcohol in Canada: reducing the toll through focused interventions and public health policies. Can Med Assoc J. 2011;183(4):450.

192. Pacula RL, Kilmer B, Wagenaar AC, Chaloupka FJ, Caulkins JP. Developing Public Health Regulations for Marijuana: Lessons From Alcohol and Tobacco. Am J Public Health. 2014;104(6):1021-8.

193. Wadsworth E, Driezen P, Pacula RL, Hammond D. Cannabis flower prices and transitions to legal sources after legalization in Canada, 2019-2020. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2022;231:109262.

194. Armstrong M. Why is cannabis so expensive in some provinces? Don't ask Statistics Canada. The Conversation. 2020.

195. Statistics Canada. Detailed household final consumption expenditure, Canada, quarterly (x 1,000,000) 2023 [Available from:

https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/tv.action?pid=3610012401.

196. Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction. Cannabis legalization: 2021–2022 observations2022. Available from: <u>https://www.ccsa.ca/cannabis-legalization-2021-2022-observations-policy-brief</u>.

197. Health Canada. Taking stock of progress: Cannabis legalization and regulation in Canada 2022 [Available from: <u>https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/programs/engaging-cannabis-</u> legalization-regulation-canada-taking-stock-progress/document.html.

198. Canadian Centre on Substance Use and Addiction. Public Safety and Cannabis: Taking Stock of Knowledge Since Legalization2022 27 Feb 2023. Available from:

https://www.ccsa.ca/sites/default/files/2022-04/CCSA-Public-Safety-Cannabis-Legalization-Symposium-Report-2022-en.pdf.

199. Health Canada. Canadian Cannabis Survey 2020: Summary 2021 [Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/drugs-medication/cannabis/research-data/canadian-cannabis-survey-2020-summary.html.

200. Goodman S, Wadsworth E, Hammond D. Reasons for Purchasing Cannabis From Illegal Sources in Legal Markets: Findings Among Cannabis Consumers in Canada and U.S. States, 2019–2020. Journal of Studies on Alcohol and Drugs. 2022;83(3):392-401.

201. Donnan J, Shogan O, Bishop L, Najafizada M. Drivers of purchase decisions for cannabis products among consumers in a legalized market: a qualitative study. BMC Public Health. 2022;22(1):368.

202. Wadsworth E, Fataar F, Goodman S, Smith DM, Renard J, Gabrys R, et al. Consumer perceptions of legal cannabis products in Canada, 2019–2021: a repeat cross-sectional study. BMC Public Health. 2022;22(1):2048.

203. Ontario Cannabis Store. A Quarterly Review: April 1 - June 30, 20212021 27 Feb 2023. Available from: <u>https://cdn.shopify.com/s/files/1/2636/1928/files/OCS-InsightsReport_Q1-2021.pdf?v=1634755133</u>.

204. Ontario Cannabis Store. A Quarterly Review: April 1 - June 30, 20202020 27 Feb 2023. Available from: <u>https://cdn.shopify.com/s/files/1/2636/1928/files/OCS-InsightsReport_Q1-2020.pdf?v=1604697127</u>.

205. D'Mello C. Cannabis customers have been complaining Ontario's pot is 'too dry'. CTV News.2020.

206. George-Cosh D. Cannabis Canada Weekly: Market expected to double by 2027; Pot stocks up on U.S. legalization hopes. 2022.

207. Ontario Cannabis Store. Ontario cannabis study shows illegal cannabis fails to deliver the goods 2022 [Available from: <u>https://ocs.ca/blogs/news/ontario-cannabis-study-shows-illegal-cannabis-fails-to-deliver-the-goods</u>.

208. Botelho D, Boudreau A, Rackov A, Rehman A, Phillips B, Hay C, et al. Analysis of Illicit and Legal Cannabis Products for a Suite of Chemical and Microbial Contaminants2021 27 Feb 2023. Available from:

https://rpc.ca/english/press/Comparison%20of%20Illicit%20and%20Legal%20Cannabis%20Samples.pdf.

209. Code J. Cannabis industry calls for higher THC levels in edibles. CityNews. 2022.

210. CBC News. No pot brownies in Quebec as government clamps down further on cannabis 2019 [Available from: <u>https://www.cbc.ca/news/canada/montreal/cannabis-regulations-quebec-legal-1.5223723.</u>

211. Wadsworth E, Driezen P, Hammond D. Retail availability and legal purchases of dried flower in Canada post-legalization. Drug Alcohol Depend. 2021:108794.

212. Wadsworth E, Driezen P, Chan G, Hall W, Hammond D. Perceived access to cannabis and ease of purchasing cannabis in retail stores in Canada immediately before and one year after legalization. The American Journal of Drug and Alcohol Abuse. 2022:1-11.

213. Statistics Canada. The Retail Cannabis Market in Canada: A Portrait of the First Year 2019 [Available from: <u>https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/n1/pub/11-621-m/11-621-m2019005-eng.htm</u>.

214. Kingdon T. P.E.I. Cannabis sales plummet as stores remain closed due to COVID-19. 2020.

215. Colorado Dept of Public Safety. Impacts of Marijuana Legalization in Colorado2021 6 March 2023.

216. Darnell AJ, Hirsch M, Wanner P. Suppressing illicit cannabis markets after state marijuana legalization. Olympia: Washington State Institute for Public Policy, Group; 2019. Available from: https://www.wsipp.wa.gov/ReportFile/1708/Wsipp_Suppressing-Illicit-Cannabis-Markets-After-State-Marijuana-Legalization_Report.pdf.

217. Cohen N, Castello G, Fellmeth RC. Bureau of Cannabis Control. California Regulatory Law Reporter. 2019;24(1).

218. John PS. The reality of legal weed in California: Huge illegal grows, violence, worker exploitation and deaths. Los Angeles Times. 2022.

219. Queirolo R. Uruguay: the first country to legalize cannabis. In: Decorte T, Lenton S, Wilkins C, editors. Legalizing cannabis Experiences, lessons and scenarios: Routledge Publishers; 2020.

220. Pacula RL, Blanchette JG, Lira MC, Smart R, Naimi TS. Current U.S. State Cannabis Sales Limits Allow Large Doses for Use or Diversion. Am J Prev Med. 2021;60(5):701-5.

221. Statistics Canada. Incident-based crime statistics, by detailed violations, Canada, provinces, territories, Census Metropolitan Areas and Canadian Forces Military Police 2023 [Available from: https://www150.statcan.gc.ca/t1/tbl1/en/cv.action?pid=3510017701.

222. Brown D. Alberta has collected more than \$176,000 in cananbis fines since 2018 2022 [Available from: <u>https://stratcann.com/news/alberta-has-collected-more-than-176000-in-cananbis-fines-since-2018/</u>.

223. Childs J, Poirier A. Implications of marijuana purchase task based demand functions for optimal legal pricing of cannabis. International Journal of Drug Policy. 2021;95:103271.

224. Health Canada. Cannabis tracking system resources 2021 [Available from: https://www.canada.ca/en/health-canada/services/drugs-medication/cannabis/tracking-system.html.

225. Cannabis Act, (2018).

226. Caitlyn Gowriluk. Winnipeg-based cannabis producer Bonify has licence reinstated by Health Canada. CBC News. 2019.

227. Canadian Press. CannTrust says Health Canada has suspended its cannabis licence. CBC News. 2019.

228. Wesley JJ, Murray K. To Market or Demarket? Public-Sector Branding of Cannabis in Canada. Administration & Society. 2021;53(7):1078-105.

229. Armstrong MJ. Canada's provinces and territories should disclose cannabis data to support research. Can Med Assoc J. 2021;193(10):E341.

230. Huntsman RJ, Kelly LE, Alcorn J, Appendino JP, Bélanger RE, Crooks B, et al. Improving the regulation of medical cannabis in Canada to better serve pediatric patients. Can Med Assoc J. 2021;193(41):E1596.

231. Myran DT, Friesen EL, Dickson S, Konikoff L, Arora G, Tanuseputro P. Access to legal cannabis market in Canada over the four years following non-medical cannabis legalisation. Drug Alcohol Rev. 2023;n/a(n/a).